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charlatans. It might sit well with the families, or sit better the families and the public, if it came from the committee, you have looked at all of this and said here are places think the Government has done right, and here are places you have not gotten it right and you can improve on your Delcto,_ ance, and this group over here are individuals who in the been disreputable in the conduct with respect to this oJl<eratiOJi That might be very helpful. 
Senator ROBB. Thank you, Mr. Secretary. Mr. Chairman, resJl<ect the time constraints. 
The CHAIRMAN. I appreciate that. Senator Daschle. 
Senator DASCHLE. Mr. Chairman, out of deference to the tary's schedule, I will defer questions. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator Daschle. Mr. Se,cretar·v. we could leave the record OJl<en so that those Senators with tional questions could submit them in writing, we promise overly burden you, but we would like to give them an oooolrtunih to do that with respect to the fraud issue. 
Before you do leave, Senator Smith and I and a number of have discussed, and we are currently looking at language to a sJl<ecial category of offense with respect to the knowing and 

misleading of the Pentagon, Congress, or families 'w;~it::h~;;:re:~. this issue, and we are trying to come up with the a 
guage, and we think it is something that would "'-"~~'J probably we should consider. 

I will also say that we are going to look very hard, and we for your cooJl<eration-Secretary Ford has already talked with about this-at the fraud issue. There will be a specific inquiry this committee into the issue of fraud and we will probably have hearing in an effort, both to expose it as well as to deter it. Finally, Mr. Secretary, let me just say, you have said today, I think every member of the committee appreciates it, and I to thank you for it publicly, that openness and a frank disK:u.ssi(lD of this is the key not only to establishing, or reestablishing credibility of the Department, but also to resolving the issue. I think your statement today has been a very important ment, and we appreciate enormously J again, your coming leading off this process. I think it has set the proJl<er tone, and proJl<er priority for these proceedings, and I assure you the commit· tee is very grateful to you for the time you have sJl<ent here. Thank you. 
Secretary CHENEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, members of the committee. 
The CHAIRMAN. We will now move to the second panel, General Vessey, and while you take your seat, if I could turn to my col· leagues for their oJl<ening statements, in the case of the OJl<eningt we will proceed in the order of seniority in which Jl<eople are seated, and I will turn to Senator McCain. 
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F liON. JOHN McCAIN, A U.S. SENATOR FROM THE 

mliENrI'O STATE OF ARIZONA 
Mr Chairman. I will try to be McCAIN. Thank youte' ted. in hearing from General el

WIIl 
we are very m res 

., th uestion of what has become tasked with examm~ng e.i., to their country's defense who were lost m servd1ed every effort to determme has eXJl<en 
h to the United States. h return t em. ongressional investigations of t e been four prevIOUS cl other hearings by congressional 

issue as well as sever~ts of the questions. None of these 
on one or mr~ ~h se questions to the satisfaction of have reso VI ethis new opportunity to pur~ue an· oe<)ple. I we come, d MIA's have every nght to f81nilie~ of our POW s a~e demand. With fairness, pa­that the AmerIcan Jl<eop rive at those answers. I am determination w.e maYt~r ffort as a member of this participate m thIS wor Y e 

. . ptivity in Southeast know if there are An.'erlcans m ca or another, I will 
I have conclusive eVltence one I";.i'Jl<eat, I assume that 
the ~Wi'KiiA~S tr:t~:[he::-Asia until we have the 

~=~::radccounting fO.r them. f our witnesses. I strongly rec­" to the testimony o. I I attention to the the committee pay partllilah.i's c l~~red mightily to 
General John VesseY.' e POW/MIA's. He is as fullest possible. accountmg o~our ever served this coun­capable a pubhc servant as as ess toward a is in a better position to measure our progr 

=
~::: .' obligated to examine of our investigatIOn, we are complete state-

questions, and I wChou)d ask t~a~rd~r for the benefit the record, Mr. alr~anJ 1 
General Vessey, and tlIIbi" ted to review the evi· 

'finally just say th~ :r~ a;: ~bli~~ted to investigate .the 
"I'!idl!D.c:e of hoaxes that have been Jl<erJl<etrated agamst .' families. I was pleased to hear you just say that, Mr. 

when you get a picture such as this, which w~ P;i~ ne,wslpaJ>er all over America, and then you77
ge a ld identifies the individual as a -year-o 

uartilo! French blood, and this gets o!, the front page o~ 
1PBJ!t'lrB and this gets very little, there IS :;o~ethmfg I~u!cll seems to me that whoever dId thIS new u h ino:livid'Jal was not a live American, and wha.t we ave ;'~~~.an, is not-it does not concern me as It does the 

not allow P<eOple to do this to the family 'fem~h:t it is outrageous and I hOJl<e that as you me:i Ion 'f't 
deliberations and our efforts. will ber ::' track so °ili~t 'the the Jl<erJl<etrators of these kinds 0 oaxes 
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American families of those men who served their Nation with cation and .sacrifice are not subjected to this kind of thing. Mr. ChaIrman, I want to make it clear I am not saying every photograph or every bit of evidence is false. I have no knowing that, and there may be evidence which is we do have evidence that there is clearly a hoax oerDletrat,." as those pIctures that I just showed you, it cries 
stop this kind of thing in the future, because as I say, 
members deserve far better from American citizens, or t<lI'ei!:n zens, or whoever is perpetrating this, and I know that Vessey shares my view. 

Again, I ask that my full statement be made a part of the The CHAIRMAN. Your full statement will be made a part a the record, and I think we could not agree with you more, Senator Daschle. 

STATEMENT OF HON. THOMAS A. DASCHLE, A U.S. SENATOR 
FROM THE STATE SOUTH DAKOTA 

Senator DASCHLE. Mr. Chairman, I associate myself with the marks made by Sena~r McCain. I could not have said it had about a 30-minute opening statement. I am going to that in the interest of time, and the determination to hear our nesses. 
I would like unanimous consent to insert the statement in record. 
The CHAIRMAN. Without objection, the full statement will made a part of the record. All statements will be made a part the record. Senator Reid. 

STATEMENT OF HON. HARRY REID, A U.S. SENATOR FROM 
STATE OF NEVADA 

Senator REm. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I first would like extend to you and Senator Smith my appreciation for the staff yo~ . have assembled and are assembling. I think that we have ablhty here to render a great service to the people of our to put a final resolution to this controversy. 
In addition to the staff that has been assembled I think we rare assets with .this committee, having you an'd Senator combat veterans ill Vietnam, and Senator McCain who not saw combat service there but as we all know spent years as a oner of war in Southeast Asia. 
So I think that the staff, pI us the members of this cOInw,,,,,: who have had .on-the-ground experience there, I think it is going gIVe us the ablhty to see a lot of things that have not been seen this point. 
As I indicated, I am hopeful and I am confident that we need resolve this issue, and we will. The Nation deserves an an,s,,'er, millions who served in Southeast Asia deserve it, and es)e<""" the families of those people who are not accounted for deserve there are live prisoners of war, certainly we need to get to bottom of this after all these years. 
As Senator McCain indicated, I enter these hearings with open mind. I do not know, and that is why I asked the question 
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I do not know if there are prisoners of war Cheney. not we need to resolve that. If there are, we 
there ~~:t I ~an better understand why the Gov~rnm,:nts ~:;"~Asia ~ould play games with those mlssmg 10 action, i d not make it any more palatable. . ~f linkage between the POW/ MIA ISSue. and nor­_Iestion. s with Vietnam has been discussed . 10 rec,:nt rel~tIon the linkage issue is important, and I listened m­beheve r Cheney's statement w':'ere in Laos that Govern­Secreta y plied certain information to our country and as 
of t~:' ~: have done certain things in Laos. I think there 

link,eindicated, do the families of those who. served i.n as this committee hearing and thIS attention that IS 
on these issues, but those who now serve today 10 our 

.,Mces deserve this issue to be resolved. . POW's and MIA's I beli,:ve is a moral factor 10 
services. In effect, what Will m);' country do to get r'IJ"UIIE!dm captured in some foreign conflict? One of the pur­

a hearings is to determine exactly what steps our 
bas taken to investigate the evidence that has developed.i Cheney has outlined something that gives us hope an 

Mr. Chairman, I think that we !>ave a lot of work td of time, and I think a lot IS expected of us, an 
should perform. Se ~lfAI~IAN. Thank you very much, Senator Reid. nator 

IMI~NTOF HON. CHARLES E. GRASSLEY, A U.S. SENATOR 
FROM THE STATE OF IOWA 

GRASSLEY. Mr. Chairman, in regard to what Vietnam 
doing or not doing in regard to a new attitude. that the~ we have to wait and see whether theIr opemng. IS rea 

it is rhetoric, and I do not want to accept ~helr good value. I want to watch what they do, and if they do very positive acknowledge it, but I do not want to make 
'=~o~:n~.what they say they will do. . ~ there has been a great deal of discontentment 

out in the countryside over the w~y our Government this issue. I have personally experienced the frustra-
of my own constituents over the years. . :::dl problem is that they simply cannot get their ques­Eleven times the Government has looked mto t~e eleven times people are still not satisfied. So why IS the purpose of this committee? Why In th~ world 

..... IrtllD" a twelfth investigation? What can poSSibly be 
not learned by the other eleven efforts? . •• ">eDlth of these was concluded this past May. This was the Senate Foreign Relations Committee mi.n?rity staff. in which I had an opportunity to participate even not a member of the Senate ForeIgn RelatIOns Com-
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mittee, concluded that the Government has mishandled the POW, 
MIA issue. 

There is a fundamental reason why the eleventh inquiry is at 

odds with the first ten. It is a simple matter of oversight and infor. 

mation. Of those ten previously conducted, seven were done by the 

executive branch and three by Congressional committees. The seven 

executive branch inquiries were not all thoroughly reviewed by 

Congress, and the three congressional inquiries were not based 

upon all pertinent data available to the U.S. Government on this 

issue. So for its part, Congress, which represents the people of this 

country, has not had the ability prior to this select committee to 
resolve this issue. 

I feel strongly about this, because I Spent four days at the Penta. 

gon a year ago this past September with professional committee 

staff pouring over hundreds of live sighting reports, inclusive of 

raw intelligence data. We were told by DOD Officials during that 

time period that I was over there that I apparently was the first 

Member of Congress to have gone through this information. Prior 

to that, Members of Congress and their staff had only reviewed 
summaries. 

Now, the summaries represent the conclusions of each case, so 

how can a proper evaluation take place if all you eValuate are Con­

clusions? What about the data and reports from which the conclu. 
sions were drawn? 

At the end of my fourth day of sifting through these files I came 

away with two very definite impressions. First, there are major dis­
crepancies and follow-up deficiencies in these reports. When you 

read the summaries, plus the live Sighting reports and raw data, 

plus the casualty files, there are all kinds of inconsistencies, and 

illogical conclusions are drawn. So I would Suggest to my col­

leagues on this committee that we get access to and review all of 
this data. 

The second impression I had was we needed a lot more resources 

and manpower to review and evaluate these files than either I or 

the other three staffers had time for. It was at that point that I 

knew an entire committee was needed, and that is why I joined 
with Senator Smith to create this Committee. 

Now that the committee has been established, the question is, 
what will it take to resolve this issue? First, we have to have a new 

attitude. That goes for C<;>ngress, the executive, the media, every­

one. John Locke, the philosopher, used the term "tabula rasa," 

when he called for a fresh approach to determining what the 

human mind is capable of knowing or not knOwing. That translates 

roughly into blank slate. He said, in a sense, let us wipe the slate 
clean. 

That is What we need here, Mr. Chairman. And now, as we go 

into this I-year investigation, those who have preconceived notions, 

those who have biases, those who have agendas on this issue, 

should set them aside. This should include the public at large, 

which would do well to send a clear message to Vietnam and Laos 

that we do not seek retribution, that returning Our men would 
beget goodwill from us. ". 

Second this committee needs access to mformatIOn. Thls access 

should ~ full and complete. Let it be known that this Committee 
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. ursue access to all pertinent ~ata, and o,!-~ 
-"I not heSitate .to p 'ded it must receive an unbiased and p 
... ~ informatIOn IS provi . . 

&biB. onal evaluation. ed to say that we left boys behmd, If 

~ U we must be prepar have said as a Government 

~ni~ !hat the. evidence :hth:~' tY;:re is no credible e."idence :: 

ntless times m thebe Ph' d What if the evidence pomts to t e 
COIl that we left men m. . U ? . 

abo:;"'ry? Are we. prepared to :ack ~o~ie can get too close to a Slt­

eon etimes, as IS human na ~re, becomes clouded. They are 

8?m and not know it. Their Judgment ha that is what has hap­

uatlbk to see the forest for the. tr~s. Pe~fresh blood and a new 

un:ed in this case. Perhaps thiS I~~t fingers and deman.d ~ccount­
:Utude. There IS no reas~n ~ ~ and fix the system If It needs 
ability. Let us find out t e ru 

fixing bo t how we sometimes let truth 
As Leo Tols~oy once wrote ~ ~uch faith in the system and we 

el de us he saId, we often put . like a lizard. The system 

Ic:e sight of the truth. 'l!ut~, WesaY~b ISat the tail, but the lizard 

. like the tad of that 11zar . gr ff to grow another tad, so we 
!boos 'ts tail in our hand and goes 0 th 

are left grasping the system, not the .tr~ i~ this case. Perhaps we 

Perhaps that analogy IS ahproprla med from the beginning that 

have defended a s~stedmThth~t ~:S~ursues the discovery. of bon~s 
we left no one behm. a sy m cannot handle eVidence ? 
and crash sites, but that sa~ !Ji~~ the possibility of live A~erl­
the contrary. When .confron. te defends itself with knee-Jerk 
cans still held captIve, the sys m 

denial. . .. h case Mr. Chairman, but I 
I certainly do not know If thIS IS t ear w~ will find this out. UJ-

expect that in the course of the ne~t y~ur constituents and for the 

timately, we have to ge.t answers O[heir questions, we will have a 

public at large. If we fall to answer an as it takes to get an 

13th and a 14th investtgatlOn, as . {fee i:, provide those answers, 

answer. I, for one, want thiS dco~~~d I am glad that we are final­
and we have about 1 year to 0 , 

IY.Betting started. 

Thank you. k much Senator Grassley. 
The CHAIRMAN. Than you very , 

Senator Robb. . I'U not have an opening stat~­
Senator ROBB. Mr. Ch81rman, WI.. ou and I approach thiS 

ment at this tim~. I am d~hg~I\"t,t~6°~t!ve. 'I approach ~t with a 

undertakmg hopmg that .'t wlb t I l!k forward to hearing from 

certain degree of skeptlcI~m, u Th nk you very much. Senator 
General Vessey. The Chairman. a 
Kassebaum. 

STATEMENT OF HON. NANCY L. KASSE , .. BAUM A US SENATOR 

FROM THE STATE OF KANSAS 

Senator KASSEBAUM. Mr. Chairman, I wou I e m ld l"k y fuU state· 

ment to be made a part of the record. that I think the hearing has 

I would just like to say, t~o~~etary Cheney's very forthrigh.t 
gotten off to a good start Wit f th most comprehensive and dedl­
and thoughtful statement, one 0 e 
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cated that I have heard On any subject, and I would also like to 
say, too, General Vessey has done a lot in this past year to help 
move this issue along in a very real way. I look forward to hearing 
his testimony. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. Your full statement will be made a 
part of the record. Senator Kohl. 

STATEMENT OF HON. HERBERT KOHL, A U.S. SENATOR FROM 
THE STATE OF WISCONSIN 

Senator KOHL. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I will be 
very brief. 

Two weeks ago, Mr. Chairman, I was in Wisconsin to dedicate a 
Vietnam Veterans Memorial. 18 years after the war ended, several 
thousand people gathered for the ceremony. All the money for the 
project was raised by veterans organizations and private individ. 
uals, and it was Vietnam veterans who had the final say about how 
their memorial would be designed. 

I think we can learn something about the importance of the 
work of Our committee here today from the design that they chose. 
There were three columns built of Wisconsin red granite. One 
column represented those killed in action, one column represented 
those who fought and made it home, and the third column was for 
the POW's and MIA's, fellow comrades whose fate remains a nag­
ging question. 

That third column was of the greatest importance to the audi­
ence that day. Ann Fischer, whose brother went to fight in Viet­
nam but whose fate is still unknown, shared with the crowd the 
enormous pain her family has experienced. She made a huge im­
pression and evoked the strongest response in a day full of speech­es. 

With this committee, we will have an opportunity to do SOme­
thing for Ann Fischer, for her family, for all POW IMIA families, 
and for the American people. With these hearings we will begin a 
process aimed at three things. First, we need to investigate our 
Government's actions. Serious doubts exist about whether Our Gov­
ernment has done everything possible to resolve the fate of the 
missing. These doubts need to be heard and explored. 

Second, we need to help the American people and especially the 
families to understand the way POW I MIA cases are handled, and 
third, we need to do everything in OUr power to find out if there 
are still any live Americans left behind. 

This is clearly a highly emotional subject. It is possible that star­
tling revelations will OCCur, but this committee is united in want­
ing to find the truth, and that clearly will take some time. The sub­
ject is clearly too important to leap to any premature conclusions, 
and the report we will issue is too important to make on any 
grounds other than a rational, reasoned analysis of the facts, so I, 
like the other committee members, look forward to hearing from 
all of our witnesses, and I want to thank them for coming with us 
here today to share their information. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. . 
[The prepared statement of Ann Fischer follows:] 
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF ANN FISCHER 

d be of the Committee" I regret that I cannot be at the 
[)ear Chairman an mem rst the following as ~y testimony. . . 

es,rings in person. Please acce
p

,) was notified that my brother, Richard Wilham 
h On January ~, ~968! my /aml that notification was the start of the process by 
fischer, was mlssmgdlnl ~c lIOn. have become victims at the hands of our govern-hich my mother an .• ee we , 
., nt and its representatlves. .. fi t formed with the hopes that a umted JIl~e National League of Famt!hesat~~~io~~nd get us, the families, the answers we . would get our govern men s .... 
VOice ed Those were as follows: . , t' 'ormed 
(! It we deserv . , ". 'd t" Many famlhes were no ml' 
e 1. Informatio;\h~rufo:~;~o~f'~N~~~n:r Security." 

of the nature °be' g done to secure the release of our men, . 
2 What was In h' h treatment as pnsoners. 

in~f~~:~~~ d;r"!n}~r~t.:~i~~tht ~~;~~~~:l:~~clt~ti~:S coc~l:s;e;!dta~~i~~~! 1 ed ones Any Inlorma Ion 

~mo~f "N8ti~nal SecuritY';l and not r;th~tus of our loved ones for fear of retal-
At first we were told, to te no onh 0 ttin the stage for secrets and the shame 

iation by the North Vletnamese, t .us se da~ In fact the League found the oppo­
and guilt felt if we strayed from t~lS ~hn better thei; treatment of the prisoners. 
site to be true; the louder oUrz;jlbesihe ~ilitary and our government, The. I;e~~ue 

We continued to feel patron Y t' k to the" rty line" Anyone crItIclzmg . btl'f in agreement to S Ie -pa . . . . . r t' 
had a VOice, u on y 1 bI k d said to be giVing mlsml~rl?a Ion. 
the poliCies wastC~t o~:e~tt~ith e;nan etiiifs_Griffiths was said to be glvdm

Bo
g bObut 

Also anyone no m ag ted. Red McDaniels Scott Barnes, an y misi~formation and could yO\ be d~~~ ctiy remember my gut response to Richard 
Garwood, to name.a few1h· 8dh, IS m ak 1 felt he could not be trusted and he was 
Childress the first bme ear. 1m spe 'h twa to this day. 
not telling us the tr~th. I contmue to fdlI tar ~uested to look at an album filled 

Prior to homecommg, my mother an ,we e cs. Both Mom and I picked out the 
with men's pictures that w~re ~~wnb prk~~d the man held himself in the sa~e 
same picture. It was taken rom e ac earin a two-piece rainsuit exactly like 
manner as my brother who~ld, ~e cas ~~ity w Office~, 1 believe named Billy J;1ra~ch , 
the one Mom had sent lm. e B;S r d th u h he did not verbahze Into 
checked the number of the I?ict;:re "':Itfak lSi bar~ath l~a~ my mother to believe that 
words what he discovered , hiS ~ arP

l m 4 e 0 after his disappearance. No confirma-
this might be Richard, approXImate y y.ears r 'ven us 
lion or denial or explanati~n of th~s reaction t;::: ~~ed f. no reCord was made of us 
A~ a later viewing, of hiS ~Ie~~m~t m~estions r~arding these pictures have 

havmg seen these plctures,,, u newhe~e i~ the Pentagon" and no one knows the 
brought out that the~ are ~iliew thing the identification number. 
exact location of the ~lctures ':11 ou t ~:s contained the follOwing: 

A letter accompanytng the 11 e sen be 1970' 
Information Report 6029125770 dated 30 ~em be r 1973.' 
Information Report 69185~~~~ ~a~ 146 ~mm~r 1974 provided with infor­
Information Report 6~1~7 . a reasons of national security and there-

mation deleted because It IS classified I ~ b 5 USC 552(bXl) and 5 U.S.C. face exempted from access or re e y . . , 

S.'2a(k)(l). ... nd A Vohden USN, Principal Mili-
Initial Denial Authonty IS CaSecPtaIn RaYf°Defe~ (lnte;national Security Af-tary Advisor to the Assistant retary 0 

fairs) for POW IMIA matters, L' " d 
. th "Christmas ISts an my [ believe that this may refer to what IS known as e late as December 12, 

brother could have been alive and his ~h~r!about~ known w~hheld from us due to 1974. But whatever it might reveal, ~hlS Inlorma Ion was 
"National Security," I wonder, if we Will eVA~ flid ou~ . April 1989 my mother 

While at the regional meetmg at ~ott Ir orce. sse 10 resentative 'stated in no 
IDade another inquiry about these pictures. J~e Ma~hnet re~ yone had one and that 
uncertain terms that rainsuits were stand .. r iSSue" a JV b~t that is not what my 
abe did not send one to my brother. Ponc os welr~ U~ ~rd that Marine when he 
mother sent to Richard. I remember the anger e w. . whose 
caJled m mother a liar On our return home, Mom checked With my cousedn, h t t 
JlIace Ri~hard took in "Mike Co," about the rai.nsuit. He c1eacly confirm t a a 
that time two piece rainsuits were no~ s~ndardDelSS~~ment spoke to us. He told us of 

At the same meetIng, a man from tke ta~ tOP of the prisoners and they were reecue plans waiting in a safe. they new oca Ion 
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awaiting word to go ahead. My feelings are this was told to us as a means of placat­
ing us. This was said as a means to reassure us that "everything was being done 
that could be done." Was this the canceled Delta Force mission? 

The summer of 1990 my mother toured the Jab in Hawaii. When there, she asked 
if they had the "fact sheet" on my brother. The League conti nued to tell us specific 
cases were taken with General Vessey on each visit to Vietnam. My mother's next 
question was would my brother's "fact sheet" ever get shown at any of these meet. 
ings. She was informed that it would not, unless his file contained pictures of him 
as a prisoner. And yet the closest thing we have seen to a picture has been "lost" in the Pentagon. 

My reaction to this is one of anger. I feel that they have kiIJed my brother again 
and they have written him off. I refuse to let this happen. r want answers. I want to 
know why they refuse to examine each case. I want to know why each and every 
live sighting has been declared fraudulen t. Who is the DIA protecting? Who is the 
CIA, State Department. and National Security Counci l protecting? What benefits, 
other than notoriety, did Ann MilIs-Griffiths get for being in her position? Why did 
she, as the League representative, act SO obstructively in meetings with the Laotians 
and the Vietnamese? Why does the OIA continue to declare photos released as 
fraudulent when they were obtained for their OWn records? What is being done to 
secure the release of Donald Carr? 

I have waited 23 years for word of my brother and his fellow prisoners. I believe 
that our government knows that our men are still a live. 1 believe that they want to 
forget Our men, just as they have in the past. Let the record show that the Vietnam 
veterans will not allow this to happen. Let the record show that 1 will not let this 
happen. I will not let Our government forget because I cannot forget. 

Senator KERRY. Thank you very much, Senator Kohl. Senator Helms. 

STATEMENT OF HON. JESSE HELMS, A U.S. SENATOR FROM THE 
STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA 

Senator HELMS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Since this is the first time that we have met after all of our 

members have been appointed, I think it would be useful for us to 
at least take brief note regarding the direction which the POW I 
MIA committee should take. 

Now, unless, Mr. Chairman, we have a clear agreement on the 
job to be done, it will never be done. The American people will 
once more feel that they have been cheated. Now, cheated may 
seem a rather harsh word, but that is the way the American people 
feel about it, general. Based Upon the preliminary work done by 
Senator Grassley and me and by the work of his staff and the For­
eign Relations Committee minority staff, I remain convinced that 
the American people and above all the families and friends of the 
POW IMIA's have not been given the full truth by their Govern­
ment, and in a very real way Dick Cheney confirmed that this morning. 

Therefore, I propose eight brief points to become the focus of our work on this committee. 

Point 1, I think the committee should reanalyze all of the intelli­
gence On POW IMIA's available for all wards, including World War 
II, the Korean War, and the Vietnam War. The Senate Foreign Re­
lations Committee Minority Report presented, in my view, compel­
ling evidence that U.S. POW IMIA 's were left behind after every 
major war. Now, this contrasts with some assertions that have 
emanated from the Department of Defense in the past that not 
one--not one was left behind. I do not believe that, and I do not 
believe the American people believe it. 
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I consensus on the· number of 
Now if we do not r~ch a g~~::: will be lost in the endless loop 

abandoned, thenht h c~':,'ml to knock down the evidence on -~he DOD approac t a Ties h I said I was so encouraged by 
of specific case, and tha~ IS w y. I think he is going to turn i:f Che'!ey's stated rnA: th!a~~;n~ff~ct, he has already begun to ·tuatlOn aroun. a 
~m .1 
do that. So · Union and new evidence now aval-

The break-up of the v~t ssible to find out what happened to 
able suggests that It maythb C· et Union or kept behind by the So-
the pOW IMIA's sent to e V1 . . 

- ts in earher wars. h V· t War the commIttee Inves-Vli.s for POW I MIA's from t e I~ na~ double team search of the 
tigatoTS should systematical~y pe~t~:n the raw evidence and the 
files, lookin!; for ddbep:hi~lrsmean that each file should be evalu-
final resolutIOn, an y two teams 
ated separatel:y by two-not done, was faulty . I do not contend that. 

Not everythIn~ tha~ ~as ~~d access to samples of files, we dls­
In the limited time t a i! ed to have been resolved cor­
covered that a large num r b!'r'!fth discrepancies was not ~ml~ 
redly. Neverthelessd, theb num cratic insensitivity toward the dlgnl-
too high, but ~howe a ureau . . . 

ty of the missIng.. Id ~ us its efforts on the posslblhty 
Point 2, the committee ~opOW~MIA's might still be living. Th~ 

that some or even one of t. e. ·th Vietnam and other POSSI­
U-S. Government, in its ~lscusslOn:m~d too often to limit the topic 
ble holders of POW IMIAds, hastseg the crash sites. Of course, we 
to return of remaInS an VISI In . and of course we want to 
want the. remains retuhrn~t to ;hte t~:W:;t priority should go to the get the history of cras Sl es, u 

living. . h Id review the identification of r",-
Point 3 the committee s ou ·fi t· Laboratory in HawaII. 

mains m~de by the Central. Id~nfl .~c~;o~he bureaucracy now ap­
Even though CILHI, . as '!'fie Imt:hods the staff has evidence that 
pears to be USIng sCient! IC me bee f' I ·fied in the past and were . ·fi t· ay have nasI I t to many Ident! Ica Ions m rfied technicians. We wan performed unSCientifically by' unqua I I 

be careful about that from this I~OInt ?n. II laws pertaining to the 
Point 4, the com'!1ittee sholled~:'le:'u':nPtive finding of death. " 

procedures for makIng a s<>-ea pr ed to rove that an individ­
The U.S. Government should be {~ulr t of ~n to prove that he is 
uaJ is dead, instead of requIrIng e nex n declare a person dead 
alive. At present, the U.S. Gove~nmentt ca received on him, even if 
lifter 1 year following the last In orma 1O!l e at that time. 
that information indicated thatldhe was a~~e claims by family mem-

Point 5, the committee shou revle'!' h ere issued for 
bars Who believe that unfair declar.attslOns ofl:epa~t ~ese claims in 
their loved Ones. The first four poIn wou 
proper perspective, I submit. . S G t policy for 

Point 6, the committee should review U.. overnm!~ttee should 
relations with the next of kin. In pa';jc~r, ~he e~~~f State direc­
~ew all DeJlartment of Defen~ ~h fa~ili: and recommend lives concernlng relations ~lt e 
changes where and if approprIate. 
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Point 7, the committee should review allegations that 
me!"bers and persons interested in POW/MIA affairs have 
d~liberately harassed by the U.S. Government because they 
clzed or re.fused to accept U.S. Government policy. 

Let me llh'.8trate what I am talking about. A number of my 
constituents ill North Carolina have reported unusual scrutiny 
the Internal Revenue Service immediately after they became 
on the ~W/MIA issue. Now, that must not be allowed to hal'pen.1 

The elg~th and final point, Mr. Chairman, I think tllh~el~~~n~.~~1 
should mSlSt that effective cooperation on POW/ MIA n 
b~ the No. 1 priority. Not No.2, not No.3, but No. 1 in 
With Vietnam and the Soviet Union. For starters neither cUo~u·dnUtnrl~" 
should get one dinJe from the United States ta~payers until wY 

know the t~uth about POW/MIA's who never came back fro e 
those countnes. OJ 

Now, I re~, Mr. Chairman, that this is a big order, but unless 
y;e ~ave a specific plan, a clear road map, we will accomplish noth. 
mg m the few short months that we have. 

I thank you, Mr. Chairman. I yield the floor. 
The C~MAN. Thank you very much, Senator Helins. 

f ~t me J~t address very quic~y, this is the first public hearing 
o t e comnuttet:, and the committee has been busy pulling togeth­
er staff and ~J<!ng recommendations from all the members for the 
outhne of this mquiry, and I want to assure the Senator that 
almost Wltho~t !,xceptlOn every one of the points that he has sug­
gested are ~thill the framework of the outline put forward by a 
number of different members of the committee. 

T.he one ca~eat I would say to the Senator is that a raw data in­
telligence reVl~W of. all wars by this committee is really beyond our 
capa~lty especially if we try to include World War II and Korea in 
the time frame that we have with the resources we have and I do 
not want to pull any wool over the Senator's eyes or pr~tend that 
somehow that can be done. 

I do not ~ant anybody to be misled here. It will be a gargantuan 
task to reView the data of the Vietnam period alone with the cur­
rent reso~rce all?C8tion, and I think what the committee has felt, 
at le;:t m the Judgments I have had in talking privately with 
mem . rs, IS that we '*;t out to do that task and prove the capacity 
to do It thoroughly With respect to Vietnam and that hopefully 

t
Whouldhlay the groundwork or justification fo; the continuation in 

e ot er two. 
But we have eight investigators that have been allocated to us, 

and It JUs~ Senator Grassley knows and others who have been 
over there--IS an enormous undertaking, as it is. But I want to 
assu.re the Senator that every .one of those priorities that he set out 
are md~ cntlcal f:o our ability to do this job, and that there will 
be a review of the mtelligence with respect to the POW I MIA's in 
Vietnam. 
. Senator HELMS. Wei!, I thank the Senator, if the Senator would 

Yield, but I d? not think we ought to dismiss the point that the 
Senator described as gargantuan. We can at least make a begin­
nlng and see where we stand and then make a determination of 
whether we want to continue on that. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I think that is fair. I think we can do that. 
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Senator HELMS. I thank the Chair. 
The CHAIRMAN. General Vessey, thank you for being here. 

'fbank you also for your repeated briefings, and availabilities to 
the members of the committee. 

There is not a member of this committee who does not stand in 
we of your service and commitment to this effort. You have really 
~ed in breaking inJportant ground, and I think everybody is 
anxious to hear your views and your testimony today. I think, as 

and I have talked privately, I think it is important for you to 
::ak with the candor that you have talked with us privately, and 
as we have all talked about it is critical to let the chips fall where 
they may. 

I know you have some strongly-held views about this. There are 
Cew people who have dealt as much with the Vietnamese on this as 
you have or who are as aware of the current state and the texture 
Of this i~ue, and so we very much look forward to your testimony. 

The rules of the committee state that all testimony, with a few 
exceptions the Secretary of Defense being one of them, will be 
IWOm, and so, general, I ask that you stand to be sworn, without, 
obviously, any doubts that you would do other than state the truth 
here, but that will be a matter of record for all witnesses, and so if 
I may ask your indulgence, if you would stand to be sworn. 

General VESSEY. Well, I would say also, Senator, I was going to 
tell you the same thing no matter what. 

The CHAIRMAN. We absolutely understand that, general. There is 
DO question of that. But I do not want anybody subsequently who is 
sworn to say well, you did not swear him, and you did not swear 
her, and so we are going to do it for all concerned, and I know you 
understand that. 

General VESSEY. Well, since I travel with my Bible in my brief­
case, I will just take it out and use it. 

[Witness sworn.] 
The CHAIRMAN. Sir, we look forward to your testimony. Thank 

you. 

STATEMENT OF GEN_ JOHN W_ VESSEY, JR_, USA (RET.), SPECIAL 
PRESIDENTIAL EMISSARY FOR POW/MIA MATTERS 

General VESSEY. I would just say, in the beginning, Senator, I 
have submitted a written statement and I want to tell you that in 
my word processor in my computer I have a lot of help, one to help 
me with my spelling and so forth, but it will not help me with fun­
damental goofs, and I want to apologize for putting the wrong 
lIIlJne of the committee on the top of my statement, and I did it a 
long time ago, and I looked at the rest of the statement a lot, but I 
Dever looked back at that one, so the fault is purely mine and I 
IenTht It here by fax and it just got reproduced here, and I apologize. 

e CHAIRMAN. General, if you would do me a favor, first of all if r:.u could pull the microphone a little closer and down, and second­:.f;.. befor,: you begin your opening testimony I would like you just to 
lit Ire With Americans who are listening to these proceedings a 

t e bIt about your service and record, if you would. 
General VESSEY. Well, as the Secretary said, I am the former 

Chlllrman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, and I was Chairman from 
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1982 through 1985, and I s nt 46 . . 
try and in fact we're co:U u years In the. umform of Our COun_ 
going to war the first time 19 p on the ~nnlversary of my outfit 
and so I've been around for' a whfI~~ ago, In a couple of days here, 

Senator REID Mr Chairm this . 
that I would like to' hear h an, IS a very modest man. I think 
and I think the Ame ' ow bf.u got your battlefield commission 
lead witness and I thi:;'~ pu IC sh.ould hear that. You are ou; 

The CHAIR'MAN I e.r are entItled to hear that. 
. agree WIth that Th t' h 

get at, and we are going to break thO i. tlSh w ~t I am trying to 
we can, general. roug e shIeld of modesty if 

General VESSEY_ Well as you said Se . 
commission, and I alwa'ys thought!t na~ I dId get a battlefield 
ably scraping the bottom of the b wf boause they were prob­
looked around for . ~rre a ut May of 1944 and 
the place-- somE! noncommISSIOned officers who might take 

Senator REID Whe th-sion? . re was IS, that you received this commis-

General VESSEY In Ital Se to Re-
Senator McCAI~. And y~~r a~: af tha~diat the Analzi~ beachhead. 
General VESSEY. 22. Ime, gener . 
The CHAIRMAN Ca . t h 

nam? . n you JUS s are-you say you served in Viet-
General VESSEY_ Yes sir I dl'd 
TheC ". 
Gener::J~=~_~:t wfre your duty posts in Vietnam? 

and 1967, and then I we~t b~k.ed WIth the 25th Division In 1966 
The CHAIRMAN. Your rank at th t ' ? 
General VESSEY Ire Ime. 

in 1971 and 1972 ~t La~ a ~ed~kn:hco~obel, and then I went back 
Deputy Chief JUSMAGriIAr . e JO at Laos that was called 
:>t that time for coordinating U~c~u had expand~d responsibilities 
In Laos, and I was there until the ctpo~ for mI!l~ry operations 

The CHAIRMAN So h ase Ire was sIgned in 1973 
general? . ow many years total service in Vietnam' 

General VESSEY. Well in Southe . ' 
The CHAIRMAN. 1 in Vietnam d "tht AsIa, 3, and 1 in Vietnam. 
General VESS 3 . an ree tours? 
The CH EY. y<:ars In Southeast Asia. 

AIRMAN. So It was fair to th t 
ye~::s of service, and not only for th!Yfactathnott only for your 49 
Unuorm__ a you have WOrn a 

General VESSEY. Only 46 
The CHAIRMAN And not' I r. 

uniform with <lli.tinction ~~l ~r .th& fact th';'t you have worn the 
y~:lUr service in Vietnam, it is fafr ;:,OUS chmmltment, but also for 
clal envoy role appointment b th il t .at you accepted this spe­
with a special sense of pe r e .resIdent on the POW I MIA 
fair? rsona commItment, I would say. Is that 

General VESSEY . Yes sir Th . . 
comrades, as they wer~ co· de peofPle who are mISSIng are my 
committee. mra es 0 many of the people on this 

The CHAIRMAN I am to . te think 't " . sorry In rrupt you with that btl d 
1 IS unportant for people to understand what ' bU. 0 you rIng to 
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this beyond just being former Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of 

~~eral VESSEY. Yes, sir, and in regard to telling the truth, I 
would tell you that I will tell you the truth insofar as I know it to 
be the truth, and since there's a lot of hazy information about this 
8ubject, I will tell you what my basis is for believing certain things 
are true insofar as I can possibly do that. 

There are many things in my prepared statement that are very 
similar to what th!" Secretary said. On the ~ther hand, there are 
lOme important POInts of emphasIS, and I'd like to go through that 
pn:pared statement in general and I'll try to skip over the things 
m the interests of time that the Secretary covered. 

Like the Secretary, I am pleased to be here, and I thank you for 
the opportunity to help the committee examine the important 
issues of the fates of our missing from the Vietnam War. Your 
Jetter asked me to appear at today's hearing and address the proce­
dures for resolving live sightings, and I will tell you what I know of 
that matter. However, to put that issue in context, I believe it im­
portant for me to tell you about the salient points in the negotia­
tions with the Vietnamese for the 4 'Years in which I have been in­
volved. 

In 1987, President Reagan asked me to take on the task of get­
ting the negotiations with the Vietnamese Government on certain 
humanitarian matters moving, and I would say some very impor­
tant progress had been made by initiatives of the Reagan adminis­
tration in the early 1980's, but by late 1986 the progress had 
slowed seriously. 

The President instructed me to seek agreements with the Viet­
namese to resolve the fates of the remaining POW IMIA cases, and 
he recognized that we would not be able to resolve all of them, but 
he made it very clear that the U.S. Government goal was the full­
eat possible accounting for all those missing and unaccounted for, 
and as first priority within that goal I was to seek ways to shed as 
much light as possible on the issue of whether or not live Ameri­
cans were continuing to be held by the Vietnamese Government, 
and if there were any that then we would take action to get them 
out. 
~d then as the next priority-but I would like to emphasize 
~~ the first priority. That is, it was live Americans was the first 
)lrtOrtty, and Senator Helms brought that up, and I will repeat that 
leVeral times here, that our focus has been on finding out whether 
or no~ there were live Americans there, and as a lower priority re­
=~Irtng the recoverable remains of those servicemen who had 

killed Or died . 
• ~!I'e President also instructed me to raise certain other human i­
-nan ISSues. I was to seek to release of the remaining reeducation 
~ detainees-that is, the South Vietnamese Government offi­
ti and military officers who were still in the so-called reeduca-
8 0000n camps in Vietnam. At that time, we estimated that about 
• people were being held. 
I was to attempt to get the Orderly Departure Program moving, 

and the Orderly Departure Program was the program that permits 
IIeparated Vietnamese families to be reunited without having to 
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run the gauntlet of the pirates in the South China Sea, and I was 
also to propose getting the Amerasian children out of Vietnam. 

I was also authorized to listen to Vietnam's humanitarian Con­
cerns to See if there were some which might be addressed within 
our I" .. al, political, and policy constraints, but whatever was to be 
done on that matter was to be done solely for humanitarian rea­
sons and was not in any way to be some sort of a trade for Viet­
nam's POW I MIA efforts. 

When President Bush took office in 1989, he asked me to stay on 
in the job and he gave me the same general instructions, except he 
modified them based on the process that had been achieved by that 
time. 

The instructions of the two Presidents led me to attend meetings 
with senior Vietnamese Government officials, including four trips 
to Hanoi leading U.S. delegations, and the agreements reached in 
those sessions led in turn to 18 sets of technical talks between the 
leaders of our casualty resolution activities and the officials of the 
Vietnamese Office for Seeking Missing Persons, and as Secretary 
Cheney said, the 18th round of those talks just took place in the 
last few days. 

It also led to 14 sets of joint field investigations involving thou­
sands of man-days of American and Vietnamese investigators on 
the ground, t rying to find out what happened to Our people. It led 
to two information-seeking talks trying to determine how to find 
the information Vietnamese archives might hold about the fates of 
missing Americans, and as the Secretary said, they led to the es­
tablishment of a U.S. office in Hanoi to further the search for our 
people and information about their fates. 

As a result of my talks in Hanoi on issues other than POW I MIA, 
the Orderly Departure Program is working. About 200,000 Viet­
namese families have been reunited thus far. About 60,000 Amera­
sian children and family members have been resettled in this COun­
try. All but about 100 of the reeducation camp detainees have been 
released, and we have a working program permitting those who 
want to leave Vietnam to come to this country. 

During my trip to Hanoi last month, the Vietnamese Govern­
ment agreed to a review of the remaining cases and looking for­
ward to an early release of t he remainder of those detainees. I 
would also add that considerable nongovernmental U.S. humanitar­
ian assistance has reached Vietnamese people who needed the help. 

Before I get into more detail on the POW IMIA issues, there are 
several bac~ground points and events which are important for an 
understanding of the total context of our interaction with the Viet­
namese Government. First, the United States has quite consistent­
ly urged that the POW I MIA matter be approached as a humanitar­
ian issue. We have regularly told the Vietnamese that resolution of 
the issue is not a requirement for discussing normalization of diplo­
matic relations. 

We have, however, consistently said that the pace and scope of 
any normalization discussions will be affected by the level of Viet­
nam's cooperation in resolving the POW IMIA issues. Vietnam has 
accepted the POW tMIA matter as a humanitarian issue, and in 
fact I would add that the Vietnamese Government has not connect-
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. . aid to their level of effort on ed the level of U.S. humamtarlan . 

pOW Ir-vt has consistently said that normalization of relatlOis 
The .. I b in in the context of an acceptable sett e-

with Viethna'C cabod~in c~~flict, and the acceptable settlement had 
ment of t e f am ·fic terms but for the purposes of the hearmg umber 0 SpeCI I , 
a n an summarize them as follows: . 
today weI cte I·thdrawal of Vietnamese forces from Cambod13. 

Comp e w . hd I 
Outside verification of that Wit rawa . 
Free elections in Cambodia. 

to power of the Khmer Rouge. d 
Nonreturn d· I menting the Cambodian solution spon~ore 
Acceptmg an Imp e b f the U.N. Security CouncIl. As 

by the Perm~~~~~fi:~n'::~:edr~t~ withdrawal of its force~ in Sep­
you knOW19'8V91e d the Cambodian peace agreement was Signed m tember . ,an . 

Paris °A
n °lt9~f ~~i~f ;~~s/A~~istant Secretary of St~te Solom

f 
on 

On pn . with a road map for normalizatIOn 0 re-
presente~~~d~~~e~~1~~d out a general list of evedntUs

S 
and acti~­

latIOns. I· f th Cambodian conflict a n .. expec -
t!es and tt

e 
rt

so t~OW~MIA cooperation, and then it laid out cor­
tlOns for eVU

e 
Ss 0 that would be made on the road to normal­respondmg .. moves 

:~e:~~~~Sah:~: ;:~~~~ll;cb:~;,e~o~~[s[:~~c!:\tht~her~~~r~~p~~! 
have ours. . to ove on to a summary of the POW I MIA 

Now I would hke r' d this is certainly very general and 

:~~ ¥h~'\s~Je ~r;~;ti~i i~e America~ 1~~s~ehse~a;rf~~t~i7~; 
est ~riority for Presdldetnt Rte~galyn 'h~~db~~~ the hi:hest priority for 
PresIdent Bush, an I cer am . d . th 

thF~~h:\C~~a~~~~\~h:~eI f9S;e ~::~ti~~~~~~a~e 7o~::t~~e atl~;oVE 
of 70 compelling discrepancy cboase:, c~e~ ili~~~hould have had in­
etnamese should have had-a u w IC f I h m we 
formation. For the most par~, they w~re cases ~hepe~~e in~olved , 
believe were alive after the mCldent mbewhlch t ~ when we last 
and were captured or were about to cap ure 

knew of them. . . d . ce the end of 
The Vietnamese Gover!lment has m~m\hne198~n negotiations, I 

the war that it held no hve prisoners. n e . ·11 t te 
USed examples of these compelling discrepancrl~ahe~d tli:e 'fn:-:ri­
Why many Americans believed that Vietnam s I e 
cans despite their Government's contrar&, ~ht1hn . the Vietnamese 

The t hen Foreign MIDlster, Nguyen. . ac , I th t I 
negotiator acknowledged the discrepancies m the examp es : 
bad given' and he said that Vietnam would help resolve t ,?se 
cases. In iune of 1988, the Vietnamese Government agreed to Jomt 
U.S.-Vietnamese investigations of the discrepancy cases. . . 

In early fall of that year, we conducted our first Jomt m~estlga­
lions. In 1989, we added additional discrepancy cases to bn,:,-g the 
total to 119, and we also raised 35-about 35, or maybe 36--dlscr3P­
ancy cases of people lost in Laos, in border areas whiCh were un er 
the control of Vietnamese military forces dUring the war. 



66 

It was my intention at that time to raise the cases of all those 
people we believed we had evidence to show were alive after their 
incident, whether it was a plane crash, Or a ground battle, or what­
ever it was, but additional research has shown that we did not in­
clude them all. But nevertheless, Our analysts thought we had most 
of the cases representing people who had the best chance of being 
alive, and it seemed to me that by giving Our priority effort to the 
joint investigation of those cases, we would shed the most light on 
the question of live American prisoners. 

The 119 cases have all been investigated at least Once. Most of 
them have been investigated twice, SOme of them three times, some 
of them four times. As the Secretary pointed out, 22 of the cases 
have been resolved through having their remains returned and 
identified, and we agreed with the Vietnamese that there are four 
other cases where the servicemen are clearly dead and the remains 
will probably never be recovered. 

In 31 additional cases, we and the Vietnamese agreed that the 
investigations have established that the servicemen are dead. The 
U.S. believes that the remains are probably recoverable, Or may al­
ready have been recovered in most of these cases. 62 other cases 
are pending further investigation. However, it's my understanding 
that the fates in five of those cases were probably resolved during 
the last joint investigations. 

In most of the remaining 57 cases, we have gathered evidence, 
but not enough to be conclusive. The evidence we have gathered 
points toward death in those cases where we have gathered evi­
dence. In no case have we found new additional evidence which 
points toward servicemen being alive. 

One other sort of evidence which is pointed toward the possibility 
of live Americans is the live sighting report. As the Secretary said, 
since 1975 about 1,500 first-hand live sighting reports have been re­
ceived. Most of these came from Southeast Asian refuges. 

And the Secretary went through the numbers, 1,361 having been 
determined to be resolved by our people, 1,009 correlated to people 
for whom we had other accounting. And he went through the Gar­
wood business. 372 were judged to be fabrications. And there are 
about 100 live sighting reports still under investigation. 

Resolving these cases and any future sightings is important. And 
for the past several years we have sought agreement on investigat­
inll' live sightings. In the October 1990 negotiating session, Foreign 
Mmister Thach agreed to COOperate to develop procedures for live 
sighting investigations. Indeed, since then the Vietnamese have co­
Operated with us in investigating a few different cases of alleged 
Americans which came up very quickly. In April of this year when 
we and the Vietnamese agreed to open an office in Hanoi we 
agreed that one of its missions would be investigating live sighting 
reports. As the Secretary said, we have not yet fully agreed on 
exact procedures to be followed. High officials of the Vietnamese 
government have told me as well as told Congressional delegations, 
including members of this committee, that if we have evidence of 
any live Americans anywhere in Vietnam, we will be permitted to 
go wherever needed to investigate the matter. We need mutually 
agreeable procedures to make that offer a reality. 
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ber meeting Hanoi, Nguyen Manh Ca~, the new 
J)uring '!'~ Octo eed that their people would work With ou~ to 

ign MIDISter, agr b'ect to be raised in the techmcal 
::;:e the proc"'l:ure'd It wI'f ; !~ ~nderstanding that progr.ess was 
IIIks of the last ew a%:d to do is march ahead and see If more JIIIId and what we n . 

e_ needs to be dd.~e. aI salient points on the live prisoner ~re are .so!"e a f IOn of what we know. . 
JIIUe. And thIS IS so~ 0 t! s'!-~d~l?riefings and subsequent investI-

We know throug e.x nSlv bUS prisoners of war who dId 
ptions that all. AmeTlcans r=~ s ~te';' have been accounted for. as 
return in the ~I~WS": ~hroug; the return of remains or havmg 
either return .. tivit 
been reported ru: dled19~3~~her i'han the 100 or so unresolvedhfirsedt-

In the years SIDce d investigation we have gat er 
hand live sight!ng reports un ebeen re rted 'to me, and I hav!" 
DO other int.E:lligence ~h'!-t Ihaseans or br;' other means which indl­
.arched for It, by tee mca m. i'v risoners or that there was 
cates the Vietnamese arh hOI~g ~h: ~ne in which our returned aDOther POW system ot er an . 

priIoners were held. hat hi h Vietnamese government offiCials 
Now we a.lsoed ~~:u t h the/gears that their government holds no 

have mamtam . g A th t assertion was repeated to me 
1m American prIS~nersK.; ~ the anew Prime Minister and by the 
last month by Y? an e, Manh Cam. 
new ForeIgn MmISte~, Nguyen the Secretary said that does 

I would just interject here thatA::d what we have done and will 
not mean that there are. not a~u h these partiCUlar things that 
ClODtinue to do IS mvestJga~ 0 t~c live sighting reports and the 
.. have accepted as ways th

g
,· ~ rmation that comes up to find discrepancy cases and any 0 er ID 0 

out whether or not th~t ~ the. trut~: ations of the compelling dis-
Now with the cont~uID!xImv~ures and as I said earlier, I 

erepancy cases and With g pr. have' ood rocedures yet, but 
IUD n?t satis~ed that we nec~nl~h the '\rietr~amese, for inv,,:sti­
.. will contmue to pursue t a VI? h in lace the mechamsm 
.. ting live sighting reports·lY'hetWIII avb:, sh!d on this live prison­for shedding about as much Ig as can 

er issue. . h V' t ese assertion that We cannot yet say for certain that t e Ie nam that we 
they are not holding live prisoners IS cwe:-lI'h~~:~ ~tntinue to 
unearthed no evidence to the contrary. e ~ themselves 
.. ther the facts and simply let the facts speak d identify and ;eturn 

The United States also wants to recover an. . emen 
to the families for burial the recoverda~edle ~emru~~ °iyth:":dr~~ have 
killed dUring the war or those who 1 ill cap IVJ. remains 
urged the Vietnamese government to reco

d 
ver andd ~~~ical assist: We have offered to work with them an proVJ e 

IIDCe in the effort. . ed to the U S 
From 1973 to 1987 164 sets of remruns were ret,:,rn .. . .. 

or those 153 were identified and returned to theIr ~amfl~'i:' Slr~~ 
Illy first meeting in 1987 308 sets have ~n reiurl,lr ' 0 109 ~~hers 
ha"e been identified and ret,!-rned to t elr an;I I:', been identi­
COuld be the remains of Amencans, but have no Y be . d t'­
lied as to whose remains. And many of those may never 1 en I 
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fied. 72 have been determined to be the remains of Southeast Asian 
natives and 2 sets were not human remains. 

We know we will not recover all the remains, but we intend to 
continue the effort to make an honest search for everyone that 
might be found. 
. One of the knotty issues between the two governments is the 
Issue that Senator McCain raised, that is the possibility that the 
Vietnamese government might be withholding the return of some 
remains already recovered. We know from intelligence gathered 
during the war and after the war that the Vietnamese government 
has a system for recovering the remains of Americans. We also 
have the testimony of a mortician who reported that he worked on 
260 to 280 sets of American remains and saw about 400 boxes con. 
taining what he believed to be American remains. 

Many of the remains which have been returned have shown 
signs of having been stored out of the ground for long periods. And 
when you talk to the defense intelligence people they can shed 
more light on this issue because that does not necessarily say that 
t hese were in a warehouse. But it does say, U.s. analysts have com· 
bined these facts to build a case which suggests that the Vietnam· 
ese government could be holding as many as several hundred sets 
of remains. 

For those reasons, the U.S. lexicon has come to include the term, 
the warehouse. With those people involved in this issue you con· 
stantly hear the warehou~. 

Now hi.gh officials of the. Vietnamese government, including 
Prime Mmlster Vo Van K,et and the new Foreign Minister, 
Nguyen Manh Cam, have said they are not withholding remains. 
When the issue is raised, I must say, the Vietnamese officials also 
not only de,:,y holding remains, but they ask me why would we­
what we beheve the reason would be for their holding remains. 

Vietnamese officials also tell us that private Vietnamese citizens 
attempt to recover and hold American remains in the expectation 
of some sort of benefit. Recently, we recovered an identifiable set of 
rema!ns f~o~ a refugee in a camp in the Philippines. And those 
remams, mCldentally, also showed signs of storage out of the 
ground for some period. 

Separating fact from speculation in this issue is difficult. The Vi· 
etnamese governmen.t could shed more light on the issue by telling 
us the results of their efforts to recover American remains. And I 
have so suggested that to the new Foreign Minister. He has agreed, 
as did hiS predecessor, to continue to try to recover and return reo 
mains as they become available. 

Again, we will just have to continue to search for the facts and 
let the facts speak. 

From the earliest joint investigation it became clear that access 
to Vietnamese historical records was very important to resolving 
many of the. cases. When we raised this matter at first, the Viet· 
namese offiCials continually decried the poor state of their archives 
and belittled their potential value for resolving POW IMIA issues. 
In fact, Nguyen Co Thach said they had been eaten by termites. 
And I must say in his defense that when we've gotten into the 
records, we find that many of the records have, in fact, been eaten 
by termites. 
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. 1990 then Foreign Minister, Nguyen Co Thach, a~reed to 
But Ul. seeking meetings to find ways to get needed mforma· 

jrrformat~r Vietnamese records. Since those meetmgs access to m· 
goD out has continued to improve. And you probably saw the 
jbrDl8tl~~ouncement from Hanoi 8 few days ago that Deputy For· 
~ a. . te Le Mai announced release of some classified war 
iJgn MinIS rtaL,ing to fates of Americans. . ' . 
teCOrds r:,he principle tasks of our Hanoi office IS gUldmg research 
L On\h~tnamese records. For the first few month~ the operatIOns of 
Dlto ffi have confirmed our expectations that It Will be parhcu· 
the

l 
0 IC~u1 in the search for historical informatIOn. . 

Jar Y ~ committee also knows the Party Congress ~as held Ul 
AIl d 't oduced a number of personnel changes m the Viet· 

June an I :":;ment including a new Prime Minister and a new 
JIIIIIl~ ~i~ister. I traveled to Hanoi in early October to meet Wlt~ 
Foreign ffi 'a1s The goals of the trip were to confirm that prevI· 
those two 0 ICI . ., tt rna' ed eements for cooperation on humamtarIan rna ers re . m 
~ ~ and to reach agreements on accelerated cooperahon m reo 
:I:mg the POW IMIA ~ues along the lines of the road map which 
bad been given to the Vietnamese. V' Ch' 

AIl ou know, Mr. Chairman, I briefed you and the Ice aIr· 
y d Se ator McCain when I returned as well as Mr . .sola~z ::::r :embe:': of the House that have an abiding interest m thIS 

-;b'elieve a summary of the results of the meeting should be in 
the record and in the public domain. . .. N 

Prime Minister Vo Van Kiet and Foreign MUllster. guyen 
Manh Cam pledged Vietnam's unconditional cooperatIOn m resolv· 
ing the POW I MIA issues. Both said Vietnam wanted to contmu~ to 
treat the matter as a humanitarian issue not c~nnected l? pohtJ~al 
matters. Both repeated earlier denials of holdmg AmerIcans, hve 
Alnerican prisoners and withholding remams. .. 

And then we reached specific agreements on the followmg pomts. 
We agreed to accelerate cooperation on resolvmg the discrepancy 
cases and to put in place the mechanisms, .procedures, and phYSical 
tacilities to pursue full as possible accountmg for all mlssmg Amer­
icans as long as that would go on. be f 

And I would say that the Prime Minister repeat~ anum r 0 
times that they will continue to cooperate on thIS Issue no matter 
what the state of our other relations is. . . 

We agreed that Vietnam would conduct a promp~ and dlhg~nt 
_reh for all historical records which may pertal~ to mlssmg 
Americans. And we agreed that the U.S. would prOVide techmcal 
-.istance for that search and would bear a share of the cost of 
that search. 

Vietnam confirmed its agreement to cont!nue to attempt to re­
COVer and return promptly remains of Americans mlssmg from the 
w~. The United States, we agreed, would continue to prc?vide tec~­
!tICal support in the recovery of remams and help faclhtate their 
identification. . 

.We agreed that Vietnam and the U.S. would seek. cooperatIOn 
10ith Laos and Cambodia to resolve the fates of Amencans lost m 
the border areas of those countries. Vietnam agreed to revIew the 
eases of all remaining re- education camp detainees With a View to 
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early release of those detainees. The U.S. agreed in principle to 
accept those detainees and their immediate families consistent 
with the program we had established for earlier detainees. 

Vietnam and the U.s. agreed to explore some sort of joint ven­
ture to provide improved helicopter support for our joint field in­
vestigations. And, Mr. Chairman, you are very familiar with this 
and I will certainly keep you informed as that moves along as I 
hope the Defense Department will. 

Vietnam also agreed to improve support of the Hanoi office and 
to work with the office to refine live sighting investigation proceed­
ings and procedures and to provide liaison with the office. 

The U.S. agreed to continue to facilitate humanitarian assistance 
for the Vietnamese people. And I also agreed that I would recom­
mend to the President that the temporary office be made perma­
nent. I, indeed, did make that recommendation to the President 
and.I reported in detail the other results of the meetings. 

Needless to say, I also reported to the Secretary of State and Sec­
retary of Defense. Secretary Baker announced at the Paris signing 
of the Cambodian agreement that we would take the first steps out­
lined in the road map. He also made it clear that progress on nOr­
malization would be gauged by Vietnam's cooperation in resolving 
the POW IMIA issues. 

Mr. Chairman, I believe that with the Vietnamese, my work with 
the Vietnamese, we reached the necessary agreements to achieve 
the fullest possible accounting of our missing, to shed as much 
light as can be shed on the live American prisoner issue, and to 
recover all the recoverable remains. 

But I want to say that agreements are not action. And there is 
much work to be done, both by Vietnam and the United States. C0-
operation, good will, honesty, understanding, and diligence are re­
quired from both sides. We received a pledge of unconditional coop­
eration from the highest levels of the Vietnamese government. 
They need to work with us and we need to work with them to 
make that pledge come true. 

I think as you heard from the Secretary of Defense, you have a 
Secretary of Defense and I can tell you you have a Secretary of 
State and a President who are determined to get to the bottom of 
this issue. The roadmap is in place. We are seeing new levels of co­
operation from Vietnam and it is my earnest hope that those levels 
of cooperation will continue to grow. 

You are go!ng to hear from a wide variety of people. Unfortu­
nately, yo,:, Will not hear from all of the people in the Joint Casual­
ty ResolutIOn Center or the Central Identification Laboratory or all 
the defense intelligence agency analysts. And I want to tell yoU 
that I have worked very closely with these people. They are all 
mortal human beings like you and me. And I disagree with many 
of them many times. And we argue and battle. But I want to tell 
you that they are all dedicated people. 

And if you could see the field work that has been done with 
these people traveling by old Soviet helicopters, by dug out canoe, 
on foot, and into areas in Vietnam where no one has been since the 
battles were fought, trying to find evidence of what happened to 
our people, you too would have the same appreciation for their 
dedication that I have. 
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very pleased that this committee is shedding light on this 
. I 81J1And I have great hope that by the time you have fimshed 
jsSUe. k that the American people Will have a good understand­
~;";:w difficult the issue is and what the facts really are. 
~k you Mr. Chairman. 

[The prepa~ed statement of General Vessey follows:] 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF GENERAL VFSSEY 

h - thanks for the opportunity to help the committee examine the im-
Mr· C. rur::r-ihe fates of our missing from the Vietnam War. 
~t ISSU ked me to appear at today's hearing and address the procedures for 
yoU~ le~~r as. btings" I will tell you what I know of that matter; howeve~. to 

,.,tYIng. IV~1gcontext' I believe it important for; me to tell you about the sahent 
~n~! ~~en~otiation~ with the Vietnamese for the 4 years in which I have been 

JD.otved- Pres-d t Reagan asked me to take on the task of getting the neg~tia­
• In l~h the V~~namese Government on certain humanitnrian matte~ dlV1n!i =: very important progress had been made, but in late 1986, progress a s ow 

~/- -dent instructed me to seek agreements with the Vietnamese to resolve 
tesre8f the remaining POW I MIA cases. He recognized that we would not be 

!tef~ ~Ive all of them, but he made it very clear that our goal was the fullest 
.ble accounting. As first priority within that goal, I. was to ~k ways to shec;i as 

~h light as possible on the issue of whether or not hve Amencans were contmu­=. to be held by the Vietnamese Government. We ~ere also to seek the r~WZJ of 
the recovered and recoverable remains of those servicemen who had been I or 
died. . .. I 

The President also instructed me to raise ce~in other hu~amtanan lSSu~. was 
to leek the release of the remaining reeducatIOn camp detamees. At that time we 
ll&imated that about 8,000 people were being held. I was to attempt to g~t the order· 
lY departure rogram moving and to propose getting the Am~r~lan chIldren out of 
V"..mam I w:S also authorized to listen to Vietnam's humaOltarlan conce~n.s and to 
.. if th~re were some which might be addressed within our legal , pohttc~l ~nd 
policy constraints but whatever was to be done was to done solely for humamtarlan 
..-.as and was ~ot in any way to be some sort of trade for Vietnamese POW I MIA 
e80rta. . h . b d When President Bush took office in 1989. he asked me to stay on In t e J? ' an 
.. pve me the same general instructions, modified to fit the progress which had 
... achieved by that time. . . h . V· t­

Tl. instructions of the two Presidents led me to ten meetings WIt sen.lOr le 
........ Government officials, including four trips to Hanoi for U .S. delegations. The 
~nts reached in those sessions led to: . . . 

(a) 18 sets of "technical talks" between leaders of U.S. casualty resolutIOn BCtlVl· 

.. and officials of the Vietnamese Office for Seeking Missing Persons. The 18th 
RIIIDd of talks took place in the last few days. . 

(b) 14 sets of joint field investigations, involving thousands of man-days of Amen­
... and Vietnamese investigators trying to find what happened to our ~ple. . 

(e) 2 ""information seeking" talks trying to determi!le. how to fl:"d the mformabon 
Vietnamese archives might hold about the fates of missing Amencans. 

Cd) The establishment of a U.S. office in Hanoi to further the search fOT our 
fIIOpIe and information pertaining to their fates. 

Aa a result of my talks in Hanoi on issues other than POW IMIA: . 
(a) The Orderly Departure Program (ODP) is working. About 200,000 Vietnamese 

-.we. have been reunited thus far. . 
(b) About 60,000 Amerasian children and family members have been resettled In 

....COUntry. 
k:) AU but about 100 of the reeducation camp detainees have been released, and 
~ have a working program permitting those who want to le~ve Vietnam to come to 
tbiII COUntry_ During my trip to Hanoi last month, the VIetnamese Government 
'Inect to a review of the cases of all remaining detainees looking toward an early ......... 

(d) Considerable nongovernmental U.S. humanitarian assistance has reached Viet· 
,,"-people. 
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Before I get into more detail on the POW I MIA issues, there are several 
ground points and events which are important for an understanding of the 
context of Our interaction with the Vietnamese Government. 

(a) First, the United States has quite consistently urged that the POW 
matter be approached as a humanitarian issue. We have regularly told the 
namese that resolution of the issue is not 8 requirement for diSCussing nomlal;'" 
lion of diplomatic relations. We have, however, consistently said that the 
scope" of any normalization discussions will be affected by the level of ~~~i~~':::' 
COOperation in resolving the POW I MIA issues. Vietnam has accepted the J: 

matter as a humanitarian issue. The Vietnamese Government has not connected 
the level of U.s. (primarily nongovernmental) humanitarian aid to their level 0( effort on POW IMIA. 

(b) The U.S. has consistently said that normalization of relations with Vietnam 
can only begin in the context of an acceptable settlement of the Cambodian conflict. 
The "acceptable settlement" had a number of specific terms, but, for the purposeg or 
the hearing today, we can summarize them as: complete withdrawal of Vietnamese 
forces; outside verification of that withdrawal; free elections; non return to power of 
the Khmer Rouge; accepting and implementing the Cambodian solution sponsored 
by the Permanent Five members of the United Nations Security Council. Vietnam 
announced withdrawal of its forces in September 1989, and the Cambodian peace 
agreement was Signed in Paris on October 23. 

(c) On April 9, 1991, Assistant Secretary of State Solomon presented Vietnam with 
a"roadmap" for normalization of relations. The document laid out a general list of 
events and activities in the resolution of the Cambodian conflict and U.S. expecta. 
tions for levels of POW/MIA cOOperation and corresponding U.S. moves on the road 
to normalization. The Vietnamese Government neither accepted nor rejected the 
"roadmap," but their actions have been generally consistent with the "roadmap," as have ours. 

I would now like to move on to a summary of the POW/MIA issues from the per. spective of the President's Emissary. 

The issue of potential live American prisoners was the highest priority for Presi. 
den t Reagan and is the highest priOrity for President Bush; and certainly has been 
the highest priority for the American effort. For that reason, in the 1987 negotia. 
tions we focused on a group of 70 compelling discrepancy cases, cases about which 
we believed the Vietnamese should have had information. For the most part, they 
were cases of people whom we belieVed were alive efter the incident in which they 
were involved and here captured or about to be captured When we last knew of 
them. The Vietnamese Government had maintained since the end of the war that it 
held no live American prisoners. In the 1987 negotiations, I used examples of the 
compelling discrepancy cases to illustrate why many Americans believed that Viet. 
nam held live Americans despite the Vietnamese Government's contrary assertion. 
Foreign Minister Nguyen Co Thach, the Vietnamese negotiator, acknowledged the 
discrepancies in the examples I had given. He said that Vietnam would help resolve 
those cases. In June 1988, the Vietnamese Government agreed to joint U.8.1Viet­
namese investigations of the discrepancy cases. In the early fall of the year, we con­
ducted our first joint investigations. In 1989, we added additional discrepancy cases 
to bri~g the tota l to 119. We a lso raised about 35 discrepancy cases of people lost in 
Laos, III border areas under the control of Vietnamese military forces during the 
war. It was my intention at the time to raise the Cases of aU those people we be­
lieved we had evi~e.nce to show were alive after their incident-plane crash, or 
ground battle. AdditIOnal research has shown that we didn 't include them all, but 
nevertheless Our analysts thought we had most of the cases representing people who 
had th~ ~t. chan~ o~ being alive. It seemed to me that by giving our priority effort 
to the Jomt investIgatIOn of these cases, we could shed the most light on the ques­tion of live American prisoners. 

The 119 cases have all been investigated at least once, m06t of them have been 
investigated twice, and SOme of them three and four times. 22 of the cases have been 
resolved through having the remains returned and identified. We agree with the Yi. 
etnamese that for 4 other cases, the .servicemen are dead, but the remains are un­
likely to be recovered. In 31 additional cases, we and the Vietnamese agree that the 
investigations have established that the servicemen are dead. The U.s. believes that 
the remains are probably recoverable or have already been recovered in most of 
those cases. 62 Cases are pending further investi~ation; howe,:"e!,", I .unde~tand that 
the fates in 5 cases were probably resolved during t~e last JOint IDveshgation. In 
most of the remaining 57 cases, we have g~thered eVidence, ~ut not enough to be 
conclusive. The evidence we've gathered POlOts toward death In those cases. In no 
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h · h . ts towartl the serviceman r d new additional evidence w lC poln we ,oun . . 

ba~ .. toward the possibility of hve Amert-"":Iiii!!" ~r sort of eviden~ w~!ch hi97r'bo~ 1 500 first.hand live-sighting reports 

l:~. ighting reporting. mce . fa i 361 of the reports have been re-
18 hve-s received. Most came form reo u5~ua'ls for whom we have an account­
beeQag ports were correlated to In IVl . V. after the war and some ~ as ::turned POW's, ci~I:r':J'l:!"1ab~ica;i~~:mAbout 100 li:ve.~~ghti~g .re. 

o ·eIi. 372 repo.r:
ts 'Y

ere 
.Juag. h cases and any future slg~tm~ IS .1m-

nunder investigation. ResolvlD~ t ese ght agreement on investigating live­~ are th past several years we ave ~u F . Minister Thach agreed to ~Fr:; th: October ~ n"~~~l~:s~i~~' in~~~.tions . Ind""'l ' since o~h:r 
_rate to ,:vh~~e Pc':per':;t!d with us in investigatint~~~:~:,:.re~gr~ open ... Vt:::rcans. In April of this year, when ~fe i~dmV=ions would be investigating 
..... ffice in Hanoi, we agreed that one eed on the exact procedures to be 
.11.8. hti:'g reports. We have not yet ful~y ag:;'ld me as well as told co.ngressional -= =.t High officials of the g,?vernmeFt av~ Americans anywhere 10 Vletnam ....... tio .. that if we have eVIdence ~e(t.'Yto'~~vestig.te the matter. We need m~-
.... will be pehl.i~~:j;:"w::~:ke ~hat offer a ,ealU· D:::-:n~~ ~l:'e~r ;:,e;,~ 
~Y if:'::, Nguyen Manh Cam, th~w FOhl~as ~~~bj~t to be raised in the l1li' m work with ours to refine the pr ures. 

~ talks in the last few days.. h 1· . soner issue: 
There are some additional ~ient 'bl!l~ on ta ed I::~uent investigation that all 

) W know through extensive de n~ mgs n . n system have been account-
(a . e bUS POW's in the Vietnamese pr~ h . g been reported as 

Americans seened
y

PO· VI' or through return of remams, or avm eel for as return s, 1. 
ttied in captivity." h the 100 or so unresolved first,..~and IVe-

(I) In the years since 1973,. oth.er t an ave athered no other intelhge.nce, .by 
-...ting reports under investtgatlOn~, hW~ ~icatJ the Vietnamese are. holdl~~ live 
··d1Dic

el 
means or other mean~ wh~W ystem other than the one In whlc our prWoners or that there was ano er s 

ntumed prisoners were held. . 1 have maintained through the years 
(c) High Vietnamese Governm.ent officl.a:

n 
POW's. That assertion was repea~ 

that their government holds no. hve Amerlcp . Minister and by the new Foreign to me last month by Yo Van Kiet, the new rime . 

lIlniater. . . lIing discrepancy c~ and With 
With the continuing inv~ttg~ttor.s of.t~~.c~mreports, we will have l.n pla~e the 

IOOd procedures for investtgatlon Ive-~gr ~t can be shed on the hve prIsoner 
mechanism for shedding about as muc Ig . as amese assertion that they are not 
iMue. We cannot yet say for certain that the VI:~~e have unearthed no evidence to 
~ live prisoners is correct. We. can :y !~her facts and let the facts speak for the contrary. We will have to contmue g . 

tbemeelves. . .f nd return to the families for bur~al 
The United States wants to recov~r, Identkr1ied during the war or died in. captlv, 

*be recoverable remains ~f the servicemen ent to recover and return remaInS, and 
tty. We have urged the Vle~amese Governm ·d technical assistance 10 the effort. 
We have offered to work With them and ProVl

t 
e ed to the US. of those, 153 were 

From 1973 to 1987, 164 sets of remai!l~Wer~re. urnfirstmeeti~g·.in1987 , 308 sets of 
identified and returned to their famIlies. f~!,lC~a~: ~n identified and re~ur':led t? 
remains have been returned. Of those,. ., f Am . ns but have not been Identl­
their families.. 109 others coul~ be !"CmaIDs 

0 v ~~adet'ermined to be the remai~s 
tied, and many may never be Identtfied. 72 ha t human remains. We known we Will 
0( Southeast Asian nativ.es, and 2 se~ wede~~ntinue the effort to make an honest aot. recover all the remainS, but we mlen 

8earch for every one that might be found. ernments is the possibility that the 
.One of the knotty issues ~twb:n ~~~ht~~i~~Vthe return of some remains already 

Vietnamese Government m.lght. WI 0 red d rin the war and after the war 
recovered. We know from mtelhgence gathe u r ~verin the remains of Amer­
that the Vietnamese Govemr:nent ha1 a 8YS~!11. for hO repor~ that he worked on 
leans. We also have the testimony: 0 a!f0 lCla~:t 400 boxes containing what he 
260 to 280 sets of American n::mams an saw a ins which have been returned 
belieVed to 1M: Americsll: remams. Mr:dY ~{;r~h:~und for long pe~iods. U.S. ana. 
haVe shown SJgnS of havlDg been 8to . 0 blch suggests the Vietnamese Gov. 
IYsts have combined these facts to buIld a c1 h ndred sets of remai.ns. For those 
8rnrnent couJd be holding as many as. setd"a theU term "the warehouse." High offi­I'eaaons, the U.S. lexicon has come to inC U e 
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cinls of the Vietnamese Government, including Prime Minister Vo Van Kiet have 
said they are not withholding remains. When the issue is raised, Vietnamese offi. 
cials not only deny holding remains, but ask what we believe their reason would be 
for holding the remains. Vietnamese officials also tell us that private Vietnamese 
citizens attempt to recover and hold American remains in the expectation of some 
sort of benefit. Recently we recovered an identifiable set of remains from a refugee 
in a camp in the Philippines. Those remains incidentally also showed signs of stor. 
age Qut of the ground. Separating fact from speculation in this issue is difficult. The 
Vietnamese Government could shed more light on the issue by telling us the results 
of their efforts to recover American remains. I have so suggested to the new foreign 
minister. He has agreed to continue to try to recover and return remains. Again, we 
will have to search for the facts and let the facts speak. 

From the earliest joint investigation, it became clear that access to Vietnamese 
historical records was very important to resolving many of the cases. When we 
raised the matter, Vietnamese officials continually decried the poor state of their 
archives and belittled their potential value for resolving POW I MIA issues. In 1989, I 
suggested that the United States hire Vietnamese archivists to do the research to 
answer Questions we would raise. In 1990, then Foreign Minister, Nguyen Co Thach 
agreed to "information seeking" meetings to find ways to get needed information 
out of Vietnamese records. Since those meetings, access to information has contin­
ued to improve. A few days ago, Deputy Foreign Minister Le Mai announced the 
release of some classified war records pertaining fates of Americans. One of the 
principal tasks for our Hanoi office is guiding research in Vietnamese records. The 
first few months of office operations have confirmed our expectation that the office 
will be particularly usefu l in the research for historical information. 

As the committee knows, the Party Congress in June produced a number of per­
sonnel changes in the Vietnamese Government, including a new prime minister and 
a new foreign minister. I t raveled to Hanoi in early October to meet with those two 
officials. The goals for the trip were to confirm that previous agreements for coop­
eration on humanitarian matters remained in effect and to reach agreements on ac­
celerated cooperation in resolving POW IMIA issues along the lines of the road map. 
I briefed the Chairman, the Vice Chairman and Senator McCain when I returned, 
but I believe a summary of the results of the meetings should be in the Congression­
al Record and in the public domain. 

Prime Minister Vo Van Kiet and Foreign Ministers Nguyen Ma nh Cam pledged 
Vietnam's " unconditional cooperation" in resolving the POW I MIA issues. Both said 
Vietnam wanted to continue to treat the matter as a humanitarian issue not con­
nected to political matters. Both repeated earlier denials of holding live American 
prisoners and withholding remains. We reached specific agreements on the follow­
ing points: 

(a) We a.gYeed to accelerate cooperation on resolving the discrepancy cases and to 
put in place the mechanisms, procedures and physical facilities to pursue fullest 
possible accounting for all missing Americans. 

(h) We agreed to conduct a prompt and diligent search for all historical records 
which may pertain to missing Americans. We agreed that the U.S. would provide 
technical assistance fo r the search and would bear a share of the cost of the search. 

(c) Yietnam co~firmed. i~ agreement to continue to recover and return promptly 
r~mams of A~eT1cans mlSSlOg from t~e war. The U.S. is to continue to provide tech­
OIc~1 support 10 the recovery of remalOS and help facilitate identification of the re­
malOS. 

(d) W~ agreed that Vietnam and the U.S. would seek cooperation with Laos and 
Cambodia to resolve the fates of Americans lost in the border areas of those coun­
tries. 

(e) YietnaJ'!l agreed to review the cases of all remaining reeducation camp detain­
ees With a view to early release of those detainees. The U.S. agreed in principle to 
accept those detainees and their immediate families consistent with the program es­
tablished for earlier detainees. 

(0 Vietnam and the U.S. agreed to explore a joint venture to provide improved 
civilian helicopter support for the joint field investigations. 

Vietnam also agreed to improve support of the Hanoi Office, to work with the 
office to refine live-Sighting investigation proceedinbYli. and to provide liaison with 
the office. 

The U.S. agreed to continue to facilitate humanitarian assistance for the Viet­
namese people. I also agreed that I would recommend to the President that the 
"temporary' Hanoi office be made per~anent. . 

J did indeed make that recommendatIOn to the President, and I reported in detail 
the results of the meet.ings. Needless to say. I also reported to the Secretary of State 
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Defense Secretary Baker announced at t.he Paris Signing of the 
_ the SeCretary of t that ~e would take the first steps outlined in the r?adma~. 
~ian d&8T:et:~ that progress on normalization would be gauged by Vietnam s 

a1ID lJ\a .e I c I' th POW IMIA issues. . 
a..-ra~0~~:.I b!:ffeve

e 
we hav~ r~ached thhede nece5S8TYh l'%"gh:e::~ ~ :h!de~~ -:1It. lA---:_-:: ' . our rnlSSm to 5 as muC I . ~ p'~lnbl~ accau!ltmg i~ue and to ~ecover all the recoverable ~em8.1ns . Agree­

~.e ArneTlcan prlS?ner , . h work to be done by both VIetnam and the 
::... alone areCoon'tpeac:~~r~nT~~:illuhonesty. understanding a!l~ diligence art~ r~ 
tf~ States. . ' h ' . ed a ledge of "uncondItional coopera Ion 
;Dired fro: =r l:~ei:' o'i~he aVietr:a:~ Go~ernment. They need to work with us 
60100 \be .th"them to make that pledge come true. _ .... Wl 

CH RMAN "Thank you very much, General. . 
The. Alour I~t comment about you should see and Americans 
I think y th sort of great lengths and dangers even that some 
=~ ~ve :~~e to is precisely what the committee hopes to be 

..., to ~howh we have asked some of them to .come back here. And 
~klS~ wr:ard to their descriptions of precisely what they have 

we thro~ h and do go through in that effort.. . po:., I gin the course of your years and we Will do a 5-mmute
d era, t to move through this as rapidly as we can an 

IUUDd~!:" b~ck tor a second if need be, have you ever run across 
~ holding back from you, any restraint from you ?f anythi~ 
:.. you have sought in an effort to try to resolve th IS Issue Wit 
tile Defense Department? 

General VESSEY. No, sir. 'd If 
The CHAIRMAN. Have you ever come acroSS any e~1 ence yourse 

penonally that has led you to believe with a certamty that some­
_ was held alive in Vietnam? I II 

General VESSEY. No, I have not. But I must tell you that see a 
of this other evidence which says there may be .somebody held. 

The CHAIRMAN. Now with respect to the eVidence ~hat suggests 
..... De rna be held could you share with the committee y?ur d<:; 
..q,uon of ~rhaps s'ome of the strongest of that kind .of eVldencej­

:" General VESSEY Well I am sure that you may get mto some 0 

~ with the ~ple ~ho are more familiar on the case by case 
baaia. 

But when I went through each of these 119 discrepancy is,,,.! 
and went through some others, some of the first ones that I al 
_ for example, one was a picture of a naval officer, . an aVIator, 
IIIId his picture had been on the front page of the HanOi newspaper 
IlIcIt in the 1960's at some time. And he was clearly Identified ~nd 
correctly identified by name. In the picture he was clearly standmg 
__ D two Vietnamese military people. . 

He did not come back when the prisoners came back. ~IS body 
... not been returned up until that time and no accountmg had 
... given for h im. And SO it was a classiC discrepancy case. m con­
fllldi8iinction to the Vietnamese saying we hold no live prisoners. 
Aacl it was the first one I introduced to Minister Thach at th~t u.n.. And he, as I said in my statement, .he acknowledged that m 
~ and in the other examples I gave h im, that those were. clear 
cliacrepancy cases and we needed to find out what happened m the 
a... of that particu lar officer. ..' 

. Ilia remains have since been returned and Identified and given to 
" family. 
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Senator REID. I am sorry, I did not hear that. 
General VESSEY. I said his remains have since been returned 

identified and sent to his family. . 
The CHAIRMAN. And in that case there was somebody who 

held, who was alive, who was known to be alive, who was 
turned when others came back, but who subsequently we 
found out to be dead. Is that accurate? 

General VESSEY. That is correct. 
The CHAIRMAN. Now what were the circumstances of that 

being held, but not being returned? Did the person die 
people were returned? 

General VESSEY. The explanation that we got is he died 
the people were returned. 

The CHAIRMAN. Now with respect to the 119 or so dl~;crEmanC1 
cases, I think there are a lot of questions that the comlnll~tee 
to have a very precise sense of. And perhaps you are not 
be able to do all of that. And obviously we do not need to do 
all in the hearing. 

But I think it is important for the record to show how 
arrived at 119 discrepancy cases and whether you are ''''.,~''''u 
that really represents the only true discrepancies or whether 
might be others that could fit into that category or perhaps nave It inadvertently been left out. 

General VESSEY. Let me answer the back part of that question first. 

Yes, there may well be others that could be left out and these 
were meant to be compelling discrepancy cases to show the Viet­
namese why the Americans believe that they might be holding live 
prisoners in contrast to the statement that they were not and as 
samples of cases to shed light On this issue of whether or not they 
were holding live Americans. 

That is, it was my belief that if we took the cases of those we 
thought had the best chance of being alive, that we would most 
quickly shed light on the issue of whether Or not there were live 
American prisoners. But certainly anybody in that whole list of 
2,273 might possibly be there. 

But I think that as we go through this exercise and investigate these, we will know more. 
The CHAIRMAN. When you say anybody in the 2,000 might, is 

that not actually perhaps possible, based Upon evidence? 
General VESSEY. Well, based on determinations, about half of 

those have been determined to be killed in action, body not recov­
ered. And that is based on wartime sightings of what happened at 
the time. That his Comrades thought that the person was killed. 

And as we are finding out, even many of those, the ones that we 
thought had a chance of being alive were also killed even though 
we did not believe them to be killed at the time. 

And so what I say to you is that all the wartime reporting is just 
in fact that. It is wartime reporting. And it was the best reports 
that could be gathered from the battlefield at the time. And we 
just have to look into the additional evidence. 

The CHAIRMAN. In all of your dealings over the years you have 
had occasion to negotiate significantly, to get to know personally, 
to see the government opening up and so forth, have yoU come to 
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t bout whether or not the govern-
• perso

na1 
belief in 'yoU[h~ t~e government of Vietnam might h ther you perceive a 

w e body? I be!" f d some I d . ded I should not have persona Ie s an 
VESSEY. . ecl. Se tor That the job was to set m 

about thiS busmess'h ~a for fInding the facts and let as I could the mec amsm 

speak for themselves. to be made at either 
_. --:: -so ~ there are som~h cl~ar :t~~~fv;~:~oners and the issue of 

the pole here on e hS~ 't happens to be. And I have 
'-,ehous11nS, of remams, waver I rtain and said do not guess, 
II sort of an opaque cu , 

drawn . 
the facts. I't ur conviction that a sufficient process IS CHAIRMAN. S I yo ? 
in place to permith~hkose anhsa':~~he agreements to find the an­ral VESSEY It m we 

GeDeif get th~ action to follow the agreements. we .. I 
I think the process IS m p a~e. . 

'!be CHAIRMAN. Senatorl SV
llth

. thank you for your testimony 
SeDator SMITH. Gener,,: ehsse

y
, today from the Midwest. The PI thank you for comIng ere 

~r is a little better here, I guess. this past weekend than I 
General VESSEY. I moved more snow [Lau hter 1 

18ft moved in the past 3 years com~~~~ Ion; afte~ you took your 
SeDator SMITH. General, m 1987, d this statement before a 

;:::n from President Reag~n, i~ .ma Quote "We have evidence 
Subcommittee on Foreign airs. . the hands of the Viet-

that says we had people alive. They were me back and they didn't 
~ authorities when the, PrIsone~ c:m

Their 
remains have not 

4!Ome back. Their bodies dldn t co borne ts a~a~e not been explained by IIIr8n returned. And their wherea u 

-- same authorities.". fi t meetings with the Viet-
You also mentioned that In. your I~S that begged for the return 

iIIImese you went through glarm
tod
g cru;:' Do you stand by that state-ii. prisoner. How do you feel ay. 

~t still? . h' I would correct is where I 
General VESSEY. Yes. The one t mg 'd it in your state-

.aid we had, I have forgotten exactly ~fw ! ~~y might be in the -to we had evidence to lead us to lev b k 
IaaIId8 of the Vietnamese when the c::,sonen:,t:ho"se 5~ ;""es where 

That is what I would say today f te au~e fact the resolution has 
... think we have resolved the a. 5, In d f the Vietnamese 
IIbown that they were not alive and In the han s fieved we had evi­
a the time of the return of the Il?rIsontetrhs. ~~m~ or might be alive 4eace to show that they were a Ive a a 
a that time. That's the one correction/- would :;rt!~ePt to say that 

Other than that, yes, that statemen IS corr~ases since that time 
'II!' have gone through these 1~9 dlsc.ieyancYld say that that coop­
With the Vietnamese cooperatlOnhan h Wt~~ years It was pretty Illation has increased steadIly t roug . ' 

lCanty to begin with. h e found any additional And now in many of those cases. ave w 
evidence that the person might be ahve. 
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Senator SMITH. Of the original 70 . . I . 
that were provided to yo h ,ongma 70 discrepancy 
actually been resolved? u, ow many of those 70, original 70, 

General VESSEY I just ha t tak th 
cannot tell you. I ~topped d:ri~ ' ~ . a~ f~rd the record, Senator. 
tell you. ma mg mSI e the 119, so I ca:nn,,, 

[The material referred to follows:] 
A total of 18 individuals from the original list of 70 h bee ave n resolved. They are: 

WILL~MSON . lION IRA ..... 
POWERS. TRENT RICHARD HANSON. ROBERT TAU ..................... .......................................... .. 

RHlL Y. [OWARD DANIEL JR 
BAILEY. JOHN EDWARD ........ .. :::""""""""""""""""""""""""""" 
GREGORY. ROBERT RAYM<lHD .. PUTNAM, CHARLES lANCASTER ................................... . 
IIARINS. JOS£PH J JR ...................................................... .. 
TUCK!R. [OWIN BylIIiH .................. ...... """""""""" .. "" .. """""""" .... "" ........ """" .... "" .......... "". 

POlUN. GEORGE 1 ............................. :::::::::::::: .................................. . 
BlACJ(WOOD. GOROON BYRON """" .... "" ...... """""" ...... "" .......... "" .. "" ...... "" ...... "" .......... .. 
BUSOH. JON THOMAS .. """""" .... "" .... """""" .... "" .... """""""" .. """""" "" ...... "" .... """" .... "" .. """" ...... "" .... .. 
fUllAM. WAYNE E """""""" .. "" .... """""" ...... "" .. "" .. "" .. "" .. 
DARDfAU. OSCAR Moisiiii ....................................""... 
LEHNHOfF. EDWARD W"" .. "" .. "" .. """""" .... "" .... """""""" .... "" ...... """""". 
JOfINS. V£RNOH 1..."".. .. .. """""""" .. "" .... """""" ........ """""""" ........ """" .. "" 

YIlHAN. KENNETH JOSiPii :: :::"""''''''''''''''' """". ""'''''''''''''''''''''''''''''''''' 
COlBOlT. ctARH4a DRFlruJ .. "'''''''''''''''''''-""" 

""-" 
03 
D. 
02 
E. 
03 
03 
05 
03 
04 
02 
03 
02 
04 
O' 
03 
E3 
03 

'"' " 
0..1, 

F 65-07-07 ViI 
N 65- 10-31 ViI 
N 66-02-03 ViI 
A 66- 0'-26 \'S 
F 66-05-10 ViI 
F 66-11-02 ViI 
N 67-03-09 ViI 
F 67-03- 11 ViI 
N 67-114-1' ViI 
f 67-04-29 ViI 
F 67-05-27 ViI 
f 67-06-0B ViI 
F 67- 10-07 ViI 
f 67-11-IB ViI 
F 67-11-IB ViI 
A 68-02-03 \'S 
A 71-114- 1' I'S .......................................................................... 06 N 72-11-06 WI 

Senator SMITH. Are you willin t . d 
of those cases to the committee for 0 provi e th~ background on all 
but all of the discrepancy informar re~lew, not Just the summaries, 

General VESSEY. Well, I am Ion. . 
But you heard the Sec ta not the holder of any mformation. 
you. I do not have it But"[ °lh Defensle say that it is available to 
have it. . 0 e peop e that you will talk to, da 

Senator SMITH To the be t f 
happy to take this also far :heo your !mow ledge, and I would be 
~ve any, are any live sightingr~eo~,;: r~Ut ahe not sure, do you 

ay, to date, do any of these]' . . a ave been reported 
Iy to any of those 70 discre Ive slghtmg reports refer specifical-

General VESSEY. I wouldPh~cy ~as~kor any of those unresolved? 
not know that to be the ve 0 e that for the record I da Se case. . 

[ 
nator RE~D. What was your question a . ? 

The matenal referred to follows:] gam . 
Ma ny of th~ sightings a re unresolved bee 

gated. Thus, It cannot be determined 'th au~ the reports are still being investj· 
N 1ved Sighting reports correlate to an ~~A ceracty that any of the current unre­

?n,etheless. as fa r as can be deter . ed or ? ~nera l Vessey's original list of 70. 
orlgma l 70 cases. mm a t thiS time, none correla te to any of the 

Senator SMITH Do f th . we have fram 'th any 0 e current live sighting reports that 
o er sources, from refugees or fro 

source, correlate specifically to any of the 70 d ' m any other 
those that were resolved? Iscrepancy cases less 
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General VESSEY. I think the answer is no, but I would just need, 
It J.eeds more research than me just taking an off the cuff answer 

right now. 
~8tor SMITH. Have you ever made any statements, or in your 
~ with the Vietnamese have you ever implied to them or 
4ated directly to them that we ought to go look and see if we can 
find some of these people who are listed in those discrepancy re­
~ and that the American people would accept us finding prison­
..,.1 I think Senator Grassley referred to this, that there would not 
lie any retribution: That. if you have IlE'?ple, show them to us. We 
-are Dot interested In retnbutlOn, we are mterested In the men. 

General VESSEY. Exactly. And I want to add something to what 
&be Secretary said. 

Someone asked the Secretary about persons not held in captivity. 
And I would add what Prime Minister Vo Van Kiet said to me in 
October of this year because I have quite consistently ra ised this 
iIIUe of if there are people who are not in captivity but still have 
Jne Americans here that are here of their own free will and voli­
GaD. we would like to have their families relieved to know that 
they are here. And certainly, if they want to corne back there 
would be no retribution. 

'Dle Prime Minister said to me, as best I can recall his exact 
wm'CIs, that we do not know of any live Americans. Not only do we 
DOt hold live American prisoners, but we do not know of any live 
Americans. He said, I believe our security apparatus would know if 
t.bere were live Americans. And none have been reported . 

Senator SMITH. I know my time has expired. Just one final quick 
question. 

The Secretary of Defense in his testimony mentioned the need 
for tri-Iateral talks that would involve Laos. Since they were not a 
party to the peace accord in Paris in 1973 and therefore some un­
_red questions remain. 

Do you in your situation where you are dealing with the Viet­
!lB'Dese almost exclusively, would you support that, being involved 
ID that kind of a situation of tri-Iateral talks? 

General VESSEY. Yes, sir. In fact, that was one of the things I 
IU'Ked in the last session in Hanoi. And it was not a new issue. 
.. Senator SMITH. What is the current strategy as you understand 
.. to get those talks going? 

General VESSEY. Well, it was an issue raised in the technical 
taIb.8 few days ago. And the final report of those talks, I have not 
MenAnlt yet and I am not sure that it is here completely. 

d so we will have to look at that. But I also talked to Secre­= Solomon who has suggested that perhaps I should go to Laos. I 
.the Vietnamese I would come back in ahout a month's time. 

~t will be a month and a half or something from the time I was 
_ .. A!'od perhaps I should go to Laos and work on this particular -&' If It was not worked out in the technical talks. 

nator SMITH. Thank you. 
The CHAIRMAN. Senator Grassley. . 
~nator GRASSLEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, General Vessey. 

efIi !rat of all, let me thank you for your 5 years of work in this uilitrt. And I commend yau for your efforts to resolve these issues. I 
k my questioning would be a little bit along the lines of the 
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Chairman's questioning, what Senator Kerry wanted to focus 
But maybe mine would be just a little more focused than his. 

My first question is to ask you to define what a discrepancy 
is and what, if any, are the criteria for discrepancy cases? I 
like an oral answer, but if that will not be complete, I would like 
have you supplement it with any written response that you want 
give. 

General VESSEY. Let me use the definition I have used with 
Vietnamese which is the one they believe and they have 
from me. And that is it is the case of an American, a n,tLssing 
American, for whom we believe we have evidence to show 
was alive at the time of the incident. That he survived the 1n':Ldent 
in which he was involved. That is, an airplane crash or a ""'OUln" 
battle. 

And further, that we have evidence that he was captured or 
about to be captured and did not come back when the prisoners 
came back. And whose remains have not been returned and for 
whom no other explanation has been offered for his fate. 

Senator GRASSLEY. Who determines that a case is or is not a dis­
crepancy case? And specifically, the second part of that is, who is 
in charge of the policy on discrepancy cases? 

General VESSEY. Well, I do not believe there has been any really 
great formal mechanism for putting things into discrepancy cases. 
They were used initially, recognizing that there might be more dis­
crepancy cases than we had. 
. If you really go back in the history of this thing and you will get 
Lt more accurately by the wLtnesses, when you go back into the 
post-I973 negotiations, there were a number of cases then around 
70 cases, that to my recollection that we believed should h~ve come 
out who did not Come out when the prisoners came out. And from 
that grew this sort of discrepancy case. 

Now you will talk to some of the other Government witnesses 
who will give you a little more expanded definition of a discrepan­
cy case. And it includes what I said, but also adds, or are cases 
about which the Vietnamese government should have information. 

My recollection is that when that definition was built here, it in­
cluded the cases of those who died in captivity from the south, the 
V Letnamese had reported that certain people had died in captivity 
or we. had receiv.ed reports from our own people that some people 
had dLed In captLVLty. And we believe that the Vietnamese should 
resolve those cases because the information ought to be readily 
avaLlable. 

Senator GR.ASSLEY. Who today is !n charge of whatever you want 
to call Lt, pobcy or not pobcy, but In charge of making determina­
tions on these discrepancy cases? 

General VESSEY. Well--
Senator GRASSLEY. Is there one person you can point to that is in 

charge? 
General VESSEY. It comes under the head of Mr. Carl Ford who 

was sitting back here and is about to be one of your witnesses. And 
he can shed more light on that issue than I. But it belongs to the 
Secretary of Defense, obviously. 

Senator GRASSLEY. Now a policy that you had nothing to do with, 
but in which you are part of an effort to get there-<>thers here 
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_ . ee with me-that in my. opinion we have a ste,:,m 
~t :Vl;~g through our administratL.on that :-vants to estabhsh 
'!I"er .th Vietnam, normalization you mIght call !t.. f h 
tiIIB"L f course, one of the steps toward normalizatLon 0 t ese re-
~d 0 is the remaining discrepancy cases to be resolved .. 8? my 

cIatiOn.s to you is as chief negotiator wLth Vietnam on thiS issue, 
question felt any' undue pressure to resolve these cases and close 
bave yOU ? 
the files on them . . 

General VESSEY. No. No, Sir. 
GRASSLEY So there is nO pressure? 

Sena~'::i VESSEY. Certainly not from our Government. Now the 

V
!!:::e ese government has quite consistently said, hey, YO~dgUys 
",,~am be' realistic. We have gathered about all the eVL ence 

=..:~; to :;'a1her here. But there is no one in our Government who 
ressured any resolution of those cases. . bassi tor GRASSLEY. So once again, but put another way, there is 

DO p~ure on you that might influence your Judgment about one 

ease or another? G I . t 
General VESSEY. What I have tried to do, Senator. rass ey, is no 
a 'ud e in the cases. I do not want to be Judge, J.ur'y, pr~utor, 

::d ~ha't have you in this exercise. It seems to me it is very impor­
tant to separate the duties here. . ' h t 

M . b has been to build the relationships With Vietnam t a 
~d Jfet the investigation go ahead. We have all sorts of doth~r 

Ie who have examined these cases through the. years an w 0 b!.. them backward and forward. And the.>; can pick the cases of 
those who might have the best chance of being alive and ought to 
be included in the category of discrepancy cases. . ed th 

So I have not selected any cases at all. I have reView e cases 
to make sure that I understand that they make ~nse and t~ai l 
Wlderstand the arguments to be raised WIth the Vietnamese. u 
have not selected cases. And I do not believe that I should pass on 
when cases have been resolved. I have not taken part In that exer-

~'think that the people who deal with that regularly need to be 
the judges there. · . will t . 

Senator GRASSLEY. One more question. And it no reqUire a 
long answer. I will not be done then, but I think I should stop at 
this point out of respect for my colleagues. . 

Let me just ask you, if this committee were to show, for In~tance , 
that a discrepancy case that has been resolved, a determmatlO!, 
made that it is no longer on the list, and if we can show th!,t Lt 
ahould not have been resolved on the merits, then on the ments it 
abould remain open. Could we expect that the case would go back 
CIIl the list of discrepancy cases? 

General VESSEY. I am sure you could, Senator. But I would say to 
you that the only ones that our people have saId have been com­
pletely resolved are those where the remains have been returned 
or those four cases where we have said, these people are dead and 
we are not going to recover the remains. 

The rest another 30-some, 31 or whatever it is, cases, we have 
ea.id the fate is resolved. We believe the person to be dead. But we 
Want the remains back and we are going to continue to search for 
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the remains or expect Vietnam to Cooperate with us in 
those remains. 

So thE> resolution insofar as I understand it for the U.S. Govern. 
!'flent IS If the person IS dead, we want the remains back if they are 
m fact, recoverable. And we are going to make an honest effort ~ 
try and recover the remains. 

Senator GRASSLEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator Grassley. 
Senator McCain. 
Senator MCCAIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Just a follow up .on what Senator Grassley was saying, very 

qUIckly. Th~re are hmes that in these so-called discrepancy cases 
t~at the V!etnamese archives and information, then, is critical 
smce somehmes we do not recover the remains. Is that right Gen. 
eral Vessey? ' 

General VESSEY. Exac~ly. You are exactly correct, Senator. 
.Senator MCC~IN. WhIch brmgs me to, m your dealings with the 

Vletna'!'ese whIch you have now had the pleasure of being in. 
volved m for over 5 years, I would ask your personal view as to 
whether you are ~ptimistic Or pe~imistic or somewhere in between 
that the cooperatIon that the VIetnamese have committed to will 
be Come reality. And I am just asking for a personal view on that 

General VESSEY. I think it is becoming a reality and will contin: 
ue to become a reality. I would also say that for us, I think we have 
learn~. t.hat the answers are harder to find than we thought they 
were mltIally. 

I ~rsonally thought, when President Reagan asked me to take 
on th,s Job, I thought about 6 months of this and I would be back 
domg somethmg else. But the answers are clearly harder to find 
than we thought they were. The Vietnamese archives at least 
those that we have gotten into thusfar are not as good ~ thought 
they were. The information is harder to find. It takes a more dili. 
gent search than we expected. 

Senator MCCAI!". I am encouraged to hear about your commit. 
ment to the LaotIan ~olutlOn because, clearly, I think, General, it 
mIght be worth restatmg On the record that the proportion of those 
who were shot down versus those who were returned is directly out 
of. balance as to those who were shot down and captured in North 
VlletInathm. kAnd clearly that part of the problem is very very criti. 
ca . m you would agree. ' 
. Let me just make sure I am clear as to your POSition on this 
Issue, If.I could perhaps restate it, which I think by the way is ex. 
actly mme, that there might be Or may be Americans alive in 
South~ast ASH.', there are unresolved discrepancy cases, but so far 
there IS no eVIdence that you have seen that there are Americans 
ahve. Is that a correct stat~ment or would you care to rephrase it? 

General VESS~Y. I would Just say that other than the evidence we 
had to begm WIth whIch are the evidence in these compelling dis. 
cr~pancy cases .plus the live sightings, we have unearthed no neW 
eVIdence to mdlcate that there are. 

Senator MCCAIN. So we must continue to operate under the as' 
sumptIOn that there are Americans alive. 

General VESSEY. That there may be, I would say. And I think as 
we go through these, we have to be sensible and realistic ourselves 
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o through and gather more and more ev!~ence. I would say 
1.- '"' g to the conclusion that the probabIlIty of there bemg 
I have cO~~ns is that the probability is considerably lower than I 
Ii" ~E>~I was when I took on the job in 1987. 
~h U:r McCAIN. There will be witnesses that follow you, Gener· 

Sena will allege that there is a massive cover·up m the Pentagon 
... .t{!t whole issue. And I wonder if you would express agam your 
uet!...... iven your 49 years of expenenc~ and your 5 yea~s of m· 
JiBWB. gnt in this issue. Is that, one, poSSIble or, two, lIkely. 
9IIlveDle I VESSEY. Well , I'm not the smartest. guy m the wo.rId, and 
=i{~hat I could be hoodwinked on thIS Issue, but I thmk It IS 

I rkely that you would have 150 or so people who are m· 
jIerY ved~ I 't and have been involved in it continually conspIre to 
tel r itl~; without somebody blowing the whistle. . . .oor t think it is very unlikely. I can't see any eVIdence of It, and 

t.t!fuk that in America you can't get five people to cover some­
~ up together for very long, to say nothing of 150, and so I Just 
don't think there's any cover·up. . . 

Senator McCAIN. General, are you sah~fied WIth the so- called 
IQ8d Dlap as far as the United States polIcy toward VIetnam and 
,die route toward normalization is concer~ed? . 

General VESSEY. Well, I might have mt,plcked It an? , made It ,a 
little bit different had I written it exactly myself, but It s fine. It s 
out there and it will work. . 
Senato~ McCAIN. Have you seen any eviden~e that ~merIcan 

~ners of war may have been taken to the SovIet Umon . 
General VESSEY. I have seen none.. . . ? 
Senator MCCAIN. Do you think there 's a pOSSIble scenarIo. 
General VESSEY. Well, it is a possible scenarIO, but I thmk that 

10u would know probably better about this than I m talkmg to 
lither former prisoners. Those that I've talked to dIdn't see eVI' 
dence of where that might have happened. There are some aI)oma· 
lies in the interrogation of some of the pnsoners, but I don t see 
8IIy evidence of it. , t I 

Senator MCCAIN. Finally, general, and maybe you don t ee 
~ified to respond to this question, Colonel Peck,. who I met and 
ipent some time with, has made some very senous aIlegatI~ns 
iIlIout the way that the office carried out their responsIbIlItIes, WIth 
!be mind set to debunk and other areas of concern. H,:,~e you had a 
Chance to review his allegations and made any deCISIOn or have 
Illy opinion on them? 

General VESSEY. Well, that belonged to the Secretary of Defense, 
IIld I've got enough work on my own to takE> care of WIthout takmg 
-. the Secretary's job, and I know he InvestIgated that and you are 
fO!Dg to look into that. . 

I must say that I met with Colone! Peck a number of tImes and 
had a great respect for Colonel Peck s prevIOus servIce, but the al· 
legation that his own office under his direction was not dOIng the 
COrrect thing I found a little strange, because the people that 
1torked for him seemed to be very competent and helpful to me. 

Senator MCCAIN. I would like to finally say-Mr. ChaIrman, I 
know I express the views of all of Us-<lur deep appreciation for 
you~ very hard work and the enormouS success that we have 
achIeved so far. If in the view of many of us that IS true, although 
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admittedly we have a long way to do, it is directly due to YOUr 
forts, and we are very grateful to you. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Senator McCain. 

Kassebaum. 
Senator KASSEBAUM. I would like to ask about a statement 

was in the Washington Post last week that talked al>oull-V 
Und~r1ine~ <?x>pe;ation on MIA's-and in that piece the 
ForeIgn MinIster indIcated that they were going to release 
secret documents regarding how many planes had been hit, 
theIr records and so forth. I do not know if that was done. It 
supposedly this week it was going to be done, Or maybe last 

But he also complained in that piece that the MIA effort 
been complicated by the U.S.' refusal to reciprocate Vietnam's 
lease of old war secrets and "it would be better if the U.s. gave 
classified information about how many planes were shot at, 
many were shot down, and how many were missing." Is this 
problem at all? 

Gener.al V~E,Y. Well, first, Senator Kassebaum, I'll tell you 
that article dldn t reach me in North Central Minnesota so I 
read it, but it seems to me that we have given Vietna~ as 
open information as we can on these cases. 

Idon't think h<: has an issue there, and I would say to you that 
behev,: that the information he has talked about releasing is 
same informatIOn I think I showed the committee members 
least the chairman and Senator Smith and Senator McCain ir: 
formatlOnf?und in Quang Binh Province during the 14th in,",,,,tio'8-
tlOn! and It s J?Y understanding that the useful part of that 
mabon was gIven to our people during the tech talks this 
week. 

Senator KASSEBAUM. What type of influence do you think 
nam has at this point over Cambodia and Laos? Does it 
enough that it can prompt them to move in a more ~mn.t·rn~t.ive 
manner? 

General V~EY. I don't know the answer to that question 
tor. The VIetnamese officials with whom I've dealt say ~e can 
~peak to the Laotians a!,d the Cambodians but resolving problems 
In Laos and CambodIa IS very much their problem, and they win 
have to do It there, but the VIetnamese officials did agree that 
we and they would seek the cooperation of Laos and C'lmbodia 
resolVing the cases of those that were lost to areas then under 
control of VIetnamese forces. 

Senator KASSEBAUM. Do you think that the reason Vietnam ap­
pears to be so much more forthcoming and wanting to resolve the 
POW I MIA ISSue IS that they really would like to be able to normal­
Ize relatIOns and establish some trade? 

General V~EY, They certainly want to normalize relations. I 
think the VIetnamese leaders, and certainly one senses it from the 
VIetnamese people not involved in politics in Vietnam when you're 
there, that they recognize the world is changing very dramaticaIly 
and they want to be a part of that changing world. 

Senator KASSEBAUM. Thank you very much, General Vessey 
The CHAIRMAN. Senator Reid. . 

85 

ator McCAIN. Could I mention one thing, Senat<?r Reid, very 
~I ? I would also like to express my. appreclabon,. General 

WIJiC y. for stressing the continued reeducatIOn camp d~tal.nees .. He 
,~:!it up every time. There's 100 to 200 who are a still In prIson 
~-all these years, and as a humanitaria~ aspect I thInk It IS 
~. rtant and I appreciate your efforts In that area, too, and ..-v Impo , . A' h r..-- e hundreds of thousands of VIetnamese meTlcans w 0 ap-
~: your efforts on their behalf, too, General Vessey. 
~~eral VESSEY. I want to say, Senator, I have !(reat hopes that 
~V' tnamese delegation in New York is watchmg the teleVIsed 
~ings of these hearings and will hear those words and move 
""ts~-;'rtly with the review they promised and the early release of 
;:; remaining detainees. . . 

The CHAIRMAN. Let me just say, if I can, that the commIttee 'YIII 

E
raveling to the region in F<:bruar:( and plans are already being 

- for that trip and for meetings WIth the Governments of Laos, 
bodia and Vietnam. . 

I hope that these visits will encourage cooperatIOn from go~ern­
jIlI!Dts in the region while also allowing Senators to make Judg­
tlleDts about the level of cooperation. Senator Reid. 

Senator REID. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
When I served on the Foreign Affairs Committee in the House 

we held hearings on this issue, and that was many years ago, and I 
think kind of the shame-and maybe that is too hard a word, but 
tbe difficulty with all of this is we have waIted so long to try to do 
~ething like this, and it was, I think, as a result of those photo­
II'BPhs that came out and a nu~be! of other thmgs that focu~d 
attention on this that we are dOing It, and I am g!ad we are dOing 
'It, even though it is late in the game, because I think we are domg 
it with some finality. . 

General, Secretary Cheney testified today that there are 88 addI­
tional staff that he has working on this, .and you have Indlcate~ 
there are about 150 I think you said, working on It. How many V,­
MDamese are working on it? You have indicated there are ~ome 
people in the wooden canoes and flying these old beat-up hehcop­
terri, but the point of the matter is, how many of those are ther~? 

General V~EY. I can't give you an exact number. Of course, It 
..nes from time to time. What the Vietnamese Office for Seeking 
lliaaing Persons does is go out into the provinces to generate sup­
JIOrt at the time, and the Foreign Minister, when I was last there, 
pve me a number of-I gIless it was in the next-to-Iast tTlP that 
Minister Thach gave me a number of the man-d~ys that ~iet,:,am 
IIad dedicated to this issue since we started the JOint mvestlgatlOns 
ill 1988, and if it is even within 20 percent of being correct, it's a 
lta&ering amount of man-days that were devoted. 

senator REID. Do you remember what the figure was? 
General V~EY. I can't remember. I'm sorry to say I can't re­

lllember, but I was thinking that we had perhaps spent about 3,500 
or 4,000 American man-days on the ground in that time, and my 
~lIection is that the Vietnamese figIlre was around ten bmes. 
• .... t is What he gave to me. Now, what is counted in that, I can't 
telI you. 

_ senator REID. On page 15 of Secretary Cheney's test~mony he in-
4ieates that some of the most vexing questIOns remalnmg from the 
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Vietnam War relate to the unaccounted for in Laos of the 5211 
Americans who remain unaccounted for in Laos, 335 are in the cat. 
egory of POW I MIA. At Operation Homecoming, only 9 Americans 
captured in Laos returned as POW's. Now, that percentage of dif. 
ference is significant, is it not, as compared to, say, Vietnam? 

General VESSEY. Yes, it is, but I would say to you that the 335 
that are in the category of POW I MIA, and it's my understanding 
that that's kind of where they are now, that number included only 
a fairly small number of people who were believed to be prisoners, 
and as you talk to the later witnesses you have people out here 
sitting here today who know more about that than 1. Now, the~ 
other people were missing, but not necessarily believed to be pris. 
oners. 

Senator REID. That is something we should pin down. 
General VESSEY. What you need to do is get at the facts in that 

issue. It is an important point, and as Senator McCain said, the 
percentage of those who are missing is much higher-unaccounted 
for is much higher from Laos than it is from Vietnam. 

Senator REID. We do not like to think about this, much less talk 
about it, but a large number of the people that we are trying to 
account for could have been killed, is that not right, after they 
were on the ground, for example? 

General VESSEY. Yes. Yes. In fact, that is what we are finding in 
the discrepancy case investigations in Vietnam. We're finding that 
some of the people tried to escape and were killed, or they died 
later from wounds that they received at the incident, Or whatever 
it was. 

Senator REID. Are we going to be able, do you think, General 
Vessey, to get information in that regard? 

General VESSEY. Vietnam since 1988 has been more cooperative 
in telling us what happened to the people. When the first sets of 
remains came back in 1987 and 1988 they gave us a little narrative 
of what happened to the person, and by and large, at least they 
were not inconsistent with what-with the information that we 
had. 

. Senator REID. How many of the missing-in-action POW's were 
aIrmen as compared to on the ground? 

General VESSEY. If I can search in my bag here, I'm SUre I have 
that on a card. I say that, and I probably won't be able to find it. 

Senator REID. General, you can supply that for the record but do 
you have an idea? '. 

General VESSEY. The total-well, let's just put it in the record. 
We will give you the exact numbers in the record and that saves 
me fiddling around in my briefcase here. ' 

Senator REID. I just need a general idea. You can put the exact 
figure in the record, but is it 80 percent, 50 percent? 

General VESSEY. The largest number of the 2,273 unaccounted for 
in Vietnam today, the largest number are Army, and the second 
largest number is Air Force, and then it goes down, Marine Corps, 
the Navy, is my recollection, but One of you guys has surely got 
that number some place. 

All right, of that total, of the 2,271, now, 674 are Army, 448 are 
Navy-I'm sorry, 823 are airmen, so the largest number is Air 
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Most of the Navy people are aviators, 283 Marines, 1 Coast 
~ and 42 civilians. 

Senator REID. Thank you. 
The CHAIRMAN. Senator Robb. . 

tor ROBB. Thank you, Mr. ChaIrman. .. 
Sen~ral Vessey, you have always been very forthcommg WIth all 
Gen. ~ rmation that you have been able to share WIth any of us 

r! the '~ 0 that we have had an opportunity to hear you. I would 
J!l and: f:~s for just a minute on t~e kinds of information that you 
like t have but think might be avaIlable. . . "1 no der if you could address the questIOn of any types of mfor-tie: that is otherwise ascertainable, as far as we know, but not 
.. °ntl available to you, that might be. wlthm the y I.etnamese 
~re !r influence or other Southeast ASIan countrIes mfluence, 
~ kinds of procedures that have been demed to us and the 
~eof access, that have been denied to us as well: . . 

What is it you would most like to have in fulfilhng yo~r mISSIOn 
"t is not currently available and, from the. pomt. of vIew of t~is 

. eular committee what kinds of informatIOn mIght we be a e 
t::ther from whaU;ver sources are available to us that yOU have 
IJIIt been able to gather and would be helpful m the totalIty of re-
101ving the individual cases and the overall concerns about those 
who mayor may not still be missing? . . I 

General VESSEY. From Vietnam, is it clear that hIstorICa 
records there are certain sets of historical records that are very 
~nt, and the list of prisone,:" that they had for example 
would certainly be very a very illummatmg document. 

'nle results of their efforts to recover remams, now whether or 
lICIt they have this in any sort of records, I am no~ sure because 
Ihla was sort of a decentralized operation, they gave mstructlOns to 
IUbordinates unit to collect remains and informatIOn about AmerI-

-: t~e~~ ~:dso~~n s~~~i a record of that, it would be particularly 
'IIefuJ. even if it is not a centralized record, If we are able. to get 
.... ~ord from provinces or military regions or whatever It hap-
.... tobe. 'fi II 

Senator ROBB. General, could I interrupt? Have you SpecI Ica y 
Nquested that precise information? 
. General VESSEY. Yes. . I f th t 

Senator ROBB. And what has been the basis of the dema 0 a 
ioformation? 

J()eneral VESSEY. In fact, it has not been denied, Senator. What 
IIgreed in October in Vietnam was that Vietnam would conduct 

1lrompt and diligent search for all historical records that mIght 
'IIIrtain to the fate of missing Americans. . . 

>Now if in fact that is carried out, we will get the mformatIon we 
- looking for and we have said that we will help prOVIde techm­
cal assistance and that is, tell the Vietnamese to the best that v:e 
llacierstand, where they might search for those records, that IS, 
trhat particular units and so forth might prOVIde that search. 

And in our Defense Intelligence Agency we have people who 
~ studied this problem for years and they know whIch records 
~ &et at: Now it is my expectation that workmg through our office 
.. HanOI, that we will relay to the V,etnamese where we beheve 
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this .searc~ should take us and then the Vietnamese will be 
comIng wIth us and tell us what records they have and where 
mIght find the~, and we have ~hat I said I hope we would have 
honesty and dilIgence On both sIdes, we will get the answers. 

Senator ROBB. Have you yet encountered a situation where y 
knew or hBd every r<;ason to know that a particular document ~~ 
set of documents .eXlSted and that they specifically denied 
access for any partIcular reason? you 
. General V~EY. Well, for example, the document that was found 
I~ Quang BInh ProvInce during the 14th investigation, we were 
glve~ only the extracts from that document that pertained to th 
~artIcular cases that were being investigated in the 14th investig ~ 
tlOn. a 

:nhen I raised. it with the Vietnamese officials in Hanoi, they 
saId, well, you wIll eventually get all of that information, but we 
are dOIng first thIngs first. We had agreed that we would invest'. 
g!lt~ these cases,. so we ~re investigating those cases and we ar~ 
gIyIn~ you that InfOrm.atlOn. When we get to the other cases, we 
wIll gIve you the other Information. 
. So I urged them, please, do not do that, give us all the informa. 

tIon that ~ou have, ,,:hatever cases they are on, so that we can 
!'love on WIth.all ala.cnty to resolve this whole issue, that is in your 
Interest, It IS In our Interest. 
No~ since then we have, it is my understanding that in the last 

techmcal talks we have gotten most of that information but again 
you see som~ of the same thing that occurs here within Our ow~ 
government, It seems to me, I have heard that Our people were told 
that the VIetnamese defe!,se departm.ent said they cannot give the 
whole doc~ment because It also contaInS classified information and 
they WIll g,,:,e us the <;xtracts which pertain to ours. 

.So there IS a certaIn amount of bureaucratic problems that the 
V,etnamese have to go through to solve this information release 
problem too. 
. Senator ROBB. Do y~JU think they understand that their credibil. 
Ity IS Judged at least In part On their willingness to provide infor. 
matIon that IS avrulable to them? 

General VESS!'Y; C<:rtainly? the officials with whom I deal under. 
stand that,. but It IS kind of hke dealing with the American Govern. 
ment too, In that maybe the guy who has the fIle does not quite 
unde':"tand It the same way that this boss understands it 

So It IS something that we have to work through in o~r country 
an.d they have to work through in their country. I do not know ho": 
t~ agreement for the fullest, for this prompt and diligent search 
wIll ?o,!,e out, but if it is done correctly, we should get the answers 
and It IS my hope that our people will work with the Vietnamese 
and I mtend to go back to Vietnam in some week's time, before the 
end of the year and see how we are doing with that. 

. Senator ROBB. ~r. Chairma~,.I see that time has offiCially eX' 
pIred. Could I ask Just one add,tIOnal question, just while General 
Vessey IS here? General, yo~ have had an Opportunity to work with 
both the Im!'led.iate past prIme mInIster and foreign minister and 
h~v~ met WIth, at least once, the new prime minister and foreign 
mInIster. 
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u ascertain any change;; in terms of offi.cial government 
'!;th respect to this partIcular Issue that IS dlSCernable at m·t? 
po~ VESSEY. I came away, certainly.pleased with what the 

e. minister and the new foreign mmlster saId. They made 
prtci:ar that they wanted to resolve this problem. They also :3: are going to continue to cooperate on th,s problem as a 
~~rian issue whatever the United States does, whether­

I:;ri:ne minister ~sed for example, the President's recent renew· 
..II :r&e trade embargo. .... 
... said Prime Minister Vo Vat K,et saId, we dId not hke to I"" """" .mlm,," = . ..., 1m, "" """. I W=, ,"0 '" kn~ I want you to tell the President tha.t ~e will continu,,: to coop-

on POW IMIA because we think It IS a hum~mtarIan Issue 
we owe it to the American families as a hu.m!lmta~lan gestur~ 

.. we are going to ~ontinue to cooperate ?n th,s Issue If the Presl' 

..... t renews the trade embargo five more tImes. . 
"'-Sinator ROBB. Thank you, General Vessey. Mr. ChaIrman. 
"!iii! CHAIRMAN. General, before we break, I think we ha.ve a few 

~
uestions we would like to ask you. I would lIke to Just do a 

bit of housekeeping if I may. . 
thing, I just would like you to kno:" th.at. Senator SmIth 

... I invited Ambassador Lang of Vietnam s MISSIOn to the U.N. 
I9.be here so that they do n~t ha~e to watch it on. TV, and in fact, 
diit ambassador is here and hstemng to these hearmgs. 

General VESSEY. Good. . 
The CHAIRMAN. And I hope that that will help communication m 

"' process. 
SeCond, I want to emphasize what is obvious to a l?t of P<;Ople, 

When you have 12 Senators asking question.s of one WItness, mevI' 
fIt,Wy time is chewed up and we all recogmze that, an~ I. want to 
wencore that the committee does not view these publIc mqUlrIes 
..all inclusive by any sense of the word. . 
~ will be questions submitted in writin~. Th<;re WIll be depo-

taken outside of this process, all of whIch will be made part 
G( tbe public record. But we do want as much of it to be, at least m 
... outlines conducted in public so people can see where we are 
.... and u~derstand the methodology. We particularly wanted to 
lltilblish the baseline for where we are beginning from for the rest 
Gl Wbat follows. 
~ afternoon we will be hearing from other members of the ad· 

: ,atration who have detailed knowledge of some of the thmgs 
~u have alluded to today, and tomorrow, we will receive. a 

"'" Important testimony from those who are on the ground m· 
~~, both in intelligence as well as in the field who have been 
llllrauing this for a long period of time . 

. 'nlen we will hear from families and their perspective, and we ::!!! hear from veterans' groups in this country and their perspec· 
... an~ then finally on the third day we will hear fr,?m som~ of 

... ~tIcs of the process, those who have a different pomt of vIew. 
......... the committee will then begin its analysis of much of what 
....... ~n laid out here, and as I said e.arlier, we ,,:ill have a public 
- "'II of that analysis when the commIttee deems It has some story 
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to tell or some conclusions to draw or a capacity to put sornel~hi.llIr 
out publicly. 

I would just like to Come back to a few things if I can qUIICI<.ly. 
You discussed a moment ago how we classify some of these 
and the judgments that we have to make, and obviously these 
very tough judgments in SOme cases. 

The question arises whether or not there has been some 
within the process because of the nature of the toughness 
decisions, for instance, if there is a determination thaltt'e~;~~~i~~~ 
was tortured and died subsequently, or if there were a d 
tion that the circumstances surrounding someone's dt'~~~i~d:~~ 
might be embarrassing, is it fair to say that you ~ 
Or have come across some situations where those deu,r-m:ill<ltic)ns 
might exist and there has been an effort to spare a family or to 
exactly tell a whole story and that that might have left some 
those question marks hanging out there? 

General VESSEY. I am not a good one to answer that question, 
Senator. It is my understanding, and it has also been my great 
hope that the families would be told whatever it is that can be told 
the families. 

The CHAIRMAN. Do you know whether or not families have been 
told in all cases the full measure of what the government knows 
regarding one of their loved ones? 

General VESSEY. It is my understanding that the policy is that if 
the family wants all the information, they can get all the informa­
tion, but where-if it is simply that the serviceman was killed in 
action, and the family does not desire anymore information in that 
particular case, that the additional information has not been pro­
vided. 

But again, I am not the expert on that particular field, and I 
think you ought to--

The CHAIRMAN. Fair enough. Well, as I said, General, the com­
mittee is determined to ask some tough questions through the 
course of this and same of them may not have answers that are 
altogether happy or pleasing and I think if we do not do that we 
are not going to get at this correctly. 

General VESSEY. But I believe I should tell you a couple of other 
things that pertain to your question on another facet of that point, 
and that is that in terms of classifying these particular cases into 
discrepancy cases or last known alive and so forth, it is my own 
personal view that our people are bending over backward to give 
the benefit of the doubt to having the person be alive. 

For example, I recall in the original set of discrepancy cases an 
argument that was going on about whether or not a fellow who 
dropped from a helicopter that was 100 some odd feet in the air 
should be included or should not be included, and I tj-.:nk they fi­
nally included him. 

So that is the sort of extremes that OUr people go to keep the pos­
sibility of somebody in there who might have a chance. 

Now On the Vietnamese side, my approach with the Vietnamese 
is that we are not trying to reconstruct the past or Come up with 
war crimes trials or any such thing as that. We want to know what 
happened to Our people. First we want to know, are ther<; any live 
Americans there? And we are not gomg to ask the queshon about 
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. . the past that you said you were not any, and now 
~ you 'i'~e~n, fine, ir'there are some, let us have them, and we 
.-are,. to ignore the past statements. 
""--jus1: gomg Ie have been killed under circumstances that are em-

~~f peop are not going to make an issue out of that. What ~ 
mg, we. where are our people, how do we--;---what happen 

t to know IS . to make we are not gomg to come back 
diem? We :h~u'jd\~~'~~e person 'who killed this person or some-_say,You 

"GiiD« likeeed· h I first met with them that we cannot go back 
We agr w en W t change the past. We have to 

reconstruhct thte ~';;"i987e ;~n~~ve to start in 1987 and go for-from,tenlW , 

. I approach with the Vietnamese. We 
thatt r~~defuro~~:~:'t':;-~ties for recrimination or some such 

haW no 00 d h t h pened to these people. 
IIdDg as that, an w a. kaihat is an important statement, and .an 

The C~AIRrAN'I Iw~~ld hope my colleagues also think it i~ anaf,m­
<tiriportan po ICY· . terms of breaking the logjam. There IS, ter 
J!!riant message m. II kn w which is that we also took PrlS­
ill, another SIde Whit ch w~hat we

o 
can account for all of the prison­_ and I am no sure 

.. that I we too~ I say from this Senator's experience that therde 
And can ce n y I kn me prisoners disappeared an 

... lOme instances whfe~~ oWA;',d so I think if we all get back 
4bat was the nature 0 e war. I thO d it would be an 
lato that, we are really not going to reso dve I thl:: it is important. 

loss So I share that VIew, an 
~c::: ask' you also, General, among? those 2,273, were any 

MPwn toluVs to be °Irt classifi~~d,,:~;:,s;d~~"that none were classified 
::: Genera ESSEY. IS my . d . 0 e very few cases 
... deserters. Now there is sOhe eVI denc~h~ir so:n free will. Later 
.9Ilt some might have been t ehe un er p but the evidence is 
GIl there was some eVidence t at cam.e u v.:here ou would want 

Fs!y scanty and certainly not somethmg 1 be' deserters 
I would not want to accuse any of the.se guys 0 mg 

anything like that. There is just n?t evddjnd'e t~:~!h~~y desert­
In the cases I have personally rev~ewe, 0 n h were honest 

&ir collaborators or any such thmg as that·GT eY
d . '1' ines and one Coast uar. ers, sa, ors, 8lrmen, mar f bo t h t 40 some civilians, 'The CHAIRMAN. There IS a body 0 a u w a , 

that aCCurate, who are listed ~ N th re are more in 
General VESSEY. Yes, sir, 42 m Vietnam. ow e 'll get it 

I.oa and I do not have that number, but I am sure you WI 
ht the others. . ' ta t . the "!be CHAIRMAN. I think what is gomg to be Impor n. IS as 
Cllllnmittee reviews this obviously, to try to make some Judg.ments 
tIbout that. I think that as we get into the Bobby Garn;.ood p~ece ~f 
... there will be questions raised about that sort 0 trea men , 
IIId whether or not that might have- served so~eh?w to send a 
~e that had a negative impact on the poSSibility of fin~mg 
Waa!e other people, and I think that is something the commIttee 
IIeecis to look at. d 

General it is my understanding that thbeee seadrch
t 

an edreIscgu:t1~:; 
Porta, the SAR mission documents have n es roy , 
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not through some i1konceived intent, but rather as a matter of 
forma destruction of documents. 

Now this strikes me as being absolutely contrary to the 
of this being one of our highest priorities and can you 
that? Is that accurate? 

General VESSEY. You will have to get the experts to do that 
the efense Department. That is my understanding too, I IOlun,cr_ 

The CHAIRMAN. It is your understanding that those U,,"'ULnen are gone? 

General VESSEY. That the search and rescue squadron oo<:urnen 
have been destroyed, as the normal destruction of documents. 
let me say that it was not, it was probably the belief that all 
information pertaining to the POW I MIA people had been 
from those documents certainly before they were destroyed. 

But I guess it points up an anomaly here. We get rid of u~:,~ 
fied material that might be good material and classified n 
that might be worthless hangs around for a long time because it classified . 

The CHAIRMAN. Is it your belief based on your 5 years in 
tions that Vietnam genuinely wants to resolve this issue? 

General VESSEY. I believe they do. 
The CHAIRMAN. And is it your belief that the agreements 

have been reached and I distinguish agreement from COO""ratiOlJ 
but the agreements that you have reached are sulffic:iellt 
point in time to permit us to resolve this issue? 

General VESSEY. I believe we have the broad outline agreE,m"1I 
to resolve the issue. Now we may need agreements on Q;~~~~:~~:: 
of those other agreements, but I believe, as I said in my 
that we have the agreements to move toward fullest IN''''''''" 
counting. If we get the right cooperation and level of effort 
the government of Vietnam and that we in fact do Our work 
selves. We have a lot of work to do too. 

The CHAIRMAN. And assuming that that cooperation is fnirth'COli1l' 
ing to give flesh to those agreements, how much time do you 
Iieve it would take to resolve this issue? 

General VESSEY. Well, the fullest possible accounting will go 
for a long time. My oldest SOn is the deputy chief of mission in 
embassy in Papua, New Guinea and every onCe in awhile he . 
to me about Americans having a crew down there in t'apw.,_! 
Guinea recovering remains from people who were lost War II. 

So that is almost 50 years, so that part of it may go on for a 
time, but the issue of being generally satisfied on the live MnelW 
can thing, we are going to prove a negative there in the live 
can thing, so you really do not prove it conclusively because every 
one has some probability, some possibility of being alive, so finally 
you do not prove that until you get through all of it. 

But certainly we will shed an awful lot of light on it with good 
cOOperation from the Vietnamese government and gO<Od diligent) 
work by ourselves in investigating these discrepancy cases. We wi! 
have a much better view of whether or not Vietnam is telling the 
truth when they say, we do not hold live prisoners. 
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. . then that the process of getting 
CHAIRMAN. Is It falrf to sa:rng out these agreements could go and the process 0 carry> 

I g period of time? .. d'ffi It ne be-on I th' k the remains Issue IS a I ICU 0 , 
VESSEY. m b tI fi Id losses Those will be far 

the losses in the so~th ar.e at e Ie will be less historical 
difficult caseshto mv~sb1~ti~~:r!iII be more difficult to there and t e precise 

. h I th' k the additional remains will 
air losses m the nort, b:~a~se by and large these crash 

difficult to recover :.d'by people looking for metal and so 
all been scaveng I do not know that we have found 

. so! t~i[:s ~h~tV~iv-; not been scavenged in some way or 
vlrgm . I th' k everyone we have gone to. 

in recent bmes, mit' the north in crashes, some 
"'--.- .•. -- people that were os. m d tit of those earlier 

ide~tifidablets~tsl ?f/egm:h~sr:~ai~~ tha~ have back si~ce 
as I pomte ou m IS m . ht be American remams 

are 100 set:> out ~here that mIg xhibit evidence of reo 
the anthroPologl~~ar~~;:I~%~~, i;:'e;.e ~rplane crashes. They 

4'10 ...... that have been, . that come from airplane crashes, 
of fragme~ta7 rleb~k:round for that particular set of reo 

Jackirlg the con ex ua tha . that is gO<Od from the skeletal ra-you get some .mg . 
.. uru.,. cannot identify It. h d Bill 

~,e,...,ads. YOS~i~h !~~! ~~~i~;n~n c~~~e!i~~f:ne~r~iir J~he~ 
~rgsireYa:~~g~~~n~~~~e ~!"m~i~~~f !U~t!£{ ~~ ~hl:h bJ~ 

some of a little fellow, you d.:Jw t have all the foren. 
even though you I no ts f a-

means of identifying each of those se 0 r 

bee . ked up and moved around, once these remains have h ~t PI?t came from and so forth, 
do not know which c~asf sd ~hat will take an awful lot of are very difficult to Idenb y an 

h G eral will be in the next 
CHAIRMAN. The real test ere'en~nthat' the agreements are 

*-ltbs to make a reasonable Ju.dgm th t 't 's the fullest coopera. ~ given the flesh of cooperation, a I II that we are satis. 
MaD POSSible, and finally, an? mosdt Imdpon:~: ihat no one is being lied to the best of our capacity an JU gm 
IiIId alive, is that correct? e t 

General VESSEY. I think that is a gO<Od
h 

t state: ;thing that can be The CHAIRMAN .• And do you see t a as s m 
w.;;lved OVer a period of months? 'd 't Id be resolved over 
... ~neral VESSEY. Every time I h:,ve

l
s81 It cou out to be harder 

-tbs it has taken years, and It a ways urns. . t' to 
tbaIl w~ thought it would be. It seems to me, it IS my mten IOn k 
ID back to Vietnam between now and the ~nd of the yea;;. at'hd l~e 
iIIId see how we are doing with the specific agreemen a. 
'-c:hed in October which is the broad framework for movmg 
8heac! on the fullest possible accountmg. before we really 
L.~d it will probably be another 6 dmont~ 0gr :'ell We will have 
- that all of that is in place an wor n . 
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s,?me refinements to work out which we will work out in the 
mcal talks. 

These di~repancy cases, the original 119, have turned out to 
far more difficult than I thought they would be. When I 
Ngugen Co Thach t~e. first.70 in June 1988 I believe it was, I 
him a list, and I divided It up into a book by reading the 
myself and s,:,ymg, you ought to be able to resolve this number 
30 days, thiS m 60 days, these in 90 days. 

We.ll, we are still, we are years down the road and we are 
workmg on some of those cases. 

The CHAIRMAN. Final question before I turn to my 
some of us have argued and I emphasize the individuali~t'yUUOoef,·gUIe" 
argument wlthm the context of this committee that Some of 
have argued .that ~he POW I MIA process and the' putting to test 
Vietnamese mt.:ntlOn~ would be greatly enhanced by getting 
and more Americans m-country. 

The .more people there are, the mOre flow of information there 
pote.ntlally and If there were somebody alive, the better chances 
finding him. How do yo!' react to that concept? 

General VESSEY .. 1 thmk that is right. Vietnam is far more open 
today than It w.as Just a few years when . I started in this process. 
There are two Sides to that: One is you will have more eyes looking 
around there and seemg things. 
.lhe other thirW is. yo'! probably are going to have more live 

slg tmgs t?G' A live slghtmg today of a caucasian being seen some 
place m Vietnam probably does not mean anything at all because 
there are all sorts of caucasians running around there now 

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Smith. . 
. Senator SMITH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I know it is almost 

time to wrap up here. I do want to make two or three points. I do 
want to, based on what General Vessey said and what the Secre­
tary of Defense said, I would like to put On the record a request 
that the committee do look into those discrepancy cases and the 
background that led up ~ each of those discrepancy cases. 

Two o~ thr~ qUick pomts, General, you mentioned regarding the 
cooperatIOn With the-mternal cooperation with the DIA and the 
fact th,:,t they have worked closely with you and in harmony 
~ut It has been said that there has been some criticis": about 

thij dlsc~epancy process, that is not working and that the DIA basi-

d
ca Ybolndlca?ted that to you. A, is that true, and if it is what did yoU 
o a ut It. ' 
General VESSE':. I do not recall anybody in DIA telling me any­

thing about the discrepancy business is not working. 
Senator SMITH. So there ~as never ~ny request by you to anyone 

!~pIA to review any findmgs regardmg a discrepancy case proc-

General VESSEY. That is not the answer to the first question, and 
I want to make that clear, that I argued-these guys will tell you, I 
argue With them all the time, that we are-and I sit down and go 
With them through the cases and so forth and the evidence and 
challenge them on how they came to it and so forth and we have 
some knock-down-drag- outs. 

But, sooner or later you have to make a judgment but I have Jet 
them make their own judgments in these issues, but I have, as they 
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.-III tell you, continued to challenge them. So to say that all has 
r.-:.ys been sweetness and light between me and every me!"ber of 
~DIA and their analysts would be totally wrong because It is not 

P~i has not been in my lifetime on issues other than POWI 
IIA the intelligence officers that have worked for me through the 

, know that I am goin~ to wrestle them to the. ground on how 

~
me to their conclusH?ns because 1. thmk It IS Important · for 

to understand it in dealing With the Intelligence, that It is Im­
t for me to understand how they came to the conclusions 

came to whether it is POW I MIA or the probability of enemy 
i<al;taCk or wh~re the enemy is or whatever it happens to be. 

Senator SMITH. Again, focusing on the discrepancy cases, one of 
.... concerns that I have re~arding any movement to norm~lize, 

fllhich is a policy matter which IS not the scope of thiS commlt~ 
~ I do not want to get into it, other than I<? j,!st simply mentIOn 
iii in passing, is that I have seen some of thiS Intelligence myself 
IIId I know many in the agency tha~ I have talked.to feel that 

..-..re are substantial number of remams that they still. have, the 
YJetDamese still have knowledge of, whether they be In a ware­
IiIIuae or some other definition of a warehouse or whatever the 
.... yOU want to call it. 

And that they are not forthcoming with that information, and 
4bat in effect the DIA has briefed you on that and you are aware 
rtI that. So h~w can we then say that we are making progress in 
... discrepancy case approach, if we have accounted for a very 
~. nominal number of discrepancy cases and yet they are still, 
llllepdly based on our intelligence, whether that IS accurate or not 

to be seen, but some 400 at least, cases of remains that are 
around. 

f.
~~E1:~if they are going to be somewhat reticent to proyide in­

on remains, they sure as heck COUld. be very reticent to 
an.vtllln'I! on live Americans as I would Interpret that. 

\T~o,,';_. That is correct, if that is in fact the case, that 
have sets of remains. I do not know whether they have 
of remains. 

~~llIt.)r SMITH. Has the DIA ever indicated to you that they 
are 400--

There are people in the DIA who believe that 
have several hundred sets of remains, and I tried to lay 
my statement there, that yes, you can build a case, you 

a good case that Vietnam likely has a number of 

there are also, it is fair to say, and you will get into all of 
will see that there are some, I do not want to call them 

but there are some single source bases for these con­
have to evaluate that, what the Vietnam leaders 

"'-na.hllgh,est levels of the government say, we are not holding re-

they are saying, we are continuing to try to collect remains, 
Vietnamese people have remains. So I do not know what 

~8w,eI to that is, and as I tried to say in my statement, we will 
to continue to work and let the facts come out for them-
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What we want are the remains back if they have re;malins, 
cannot for the life of me figure out why they would keep them. 
are certainly not going to pay them any money for them, or 
time for bargaining is gone. The bargaining days are over on 
issue, and so if they do have remains, I hope they will return 
quickly, and if they do not have, well, we do not have them. 

And we cannot-we do not know the answer to that question 
as you say, you can build a case that says they well may 
certain set of remains, and you build it on this sort of logic 
but there are some things that might not be totally correct in 
logiC chain. 

Senator SMITH. I am assuming that this information 
presented to the Vietnamese by you as have the di"crep.an,cy 
cases--

General VESSEY. Ad nauseam. 
Senator SMITH. OK. One final point which I think is very impor­

tant to the hearing and to the whole investigation, and it is the 
final point, Mr. Chairman, is that this whole definition of evidence 
fascinates me as to what evidence is. 

The mortician, alleged mortician made a statement that he saw 
or was personally involved with a number of remains, and it is my 
understanding the agency believed him and he was, as a result of 
that, we were pursuing this information on remains. 

And in the Clarence Thomas hearings, one statement, one wit­
ness alleged evidence, almost denied an individual the Supreme 
Court. I assume that would be considered evidence. Whether or not 
it is accurate, it is still evidence. 

I am just fascinated by the definitions here. We have evidentiary 
information that has been provided by our sources and methods of 
intelligence which basically concluded in a number of discrepancy 
cases how people died; but whenever similar evidentiary standards 
are applied to why somebody lived, it does not relate. 

I want to finish the point here and let you respond. My definition 
is a high bar. You can say we need one lie detector test and we can 
raise the high bar and say we need two and then we pass that and 
then we raise it again and say we need three and then raise it 
again and say we need four or five witnesses to review this. 

Let me bring it right to the point, on page 5 of your statement on 
number A at the bottom, second paragraph from the bottom, there 
are some additional salient points on the live prisoner issue, quote: 
"We know through extensive debriefings and subsequent investiga­
tion, that all Americans seen by U.S. POW's in the Vietnamese 
prison system have been accounted for as returned POW's or 
through returned remains or having been reported as having died 
in captivity." 

Now based on that statement, I would assume, and if I am wrong 
please correct me, that if POW John McCain or POW Red McDan­
iel or Robbie Reisner or any other POW who had come home had 
said to you, General Vessey, I saw five guys here are their names· 
They are not on the list. I was with them. I was there. They were 
with me side by side and I turned and I walked out to get on the 
plane to come home and I looked around and they were not here. 
and here are their names. 

97 

that that would be evidence in your definition, 
I to ~~ho~e men were alive and are presumed, at least pre­

•• ~~, t a risoners of war at the time that those men left? 
~~EY. Yes, unless there were other eVidence that coun­

r~Oelleral 

B t assume that there was no other evidence, 
_a_co. ~;~he ~ord of John McCain or Robbie Reisner or any 

correct? 
"' __ oal VESSEY. Right. bl . 1975 

SMITH. Well, this is where I have a pro em, m 
ood was still carried as a prisoner of .war, nobody 

Garw -at least nobody was admitting anythmg that they 
a:;.;t~l~tat he did or did not do in Vietnam, and he still says 
a u he was a POW. He still says to this day that he saw bve 

lieriiCldaanYs that did not come home after everybody had come 

that not evidence? . t G 
VESSEY. Let me say that my statement here. IS pos - .ar­

,j~lel'1a! I am back to what I said. we were domg With the V let­
I have not gone back and tned to rec(:mstruct theih till 

SMITH. But Garwood still mamtams, Genera, e s 

. I would tell you that you will just have to listen 
tIY'[;aJrw(lOd and make your own judgments. 

::;MI(TH. Well I probably will. 
VESSEY. Ga~ood has not been forthcoming to the De-

of Defense and-- . t t 

~
;~a'i SMITH Well that is incorrect, but I-that IS no correc. 

VESS~Y. Th~t is a matter of judgment and let moode sa~ 
not dealt with Garwood. I would not know Garw 1 

the floor here today but there are a lot of people 
have dealt with him and you will just have to take the 

~;~~ and wrestle it to the ground. . t 1 "MITH, Well I do not want to argue with you, but I JUS 
a point that Robert Garwood was a POW. 

VESSEY. Robert Garwood says he was a POW. 
SMITH. He certainly was a pow, General. 
VESSEY. He was captured. . ed 1 t 
SMITH. He was wounded in a capt~re. He kill at eas 

in the capture, that is certamly not .desertlOn as I 
the definition of desertion. So at one time he was a 

all I am saying is that Robert Garwood said he saw bve 
and so I do not think it is accurate to say that no one 

ever said he did not see other POW's because Robert 

"~Gi;;";l all I am trying to point out, I am not trying to argue. 
'. VESSEY. May I just say to you, look at all of the state­
,... that Garwood has given. The statements that he ga."e when t.1int came back and the other statements that he has given and 

at all of them and then make your own judgment. 
There is no point in you and I arguing about Garwood. We could 

.. here all day long and I accept your point. . . . . 
~ ~tor SMITH. All I want to say 18 that m defimhon of eVI-
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General VESSEY. And I would ha iI h 
other than former one time POW alt~ id ~oVfe my .statement 
w'&,ld ~asge my statement to m~ke tgat corr~t~~bble GarwOOd, 
Th~a r MITH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. . 
' 11 be CHAIRIMAN. General, let me just say again that M 

WI comp etely debrIefed and deposed b th . r . 
prior statements will be sought b th y .e committee. 
and comparison will be made an~ ase committee, a full an,ah's; 
gOlln

l 
gd to have to wrestle that one to the ~~U~add~n~eth,::,a"I'J'1 nOlitt';; 

WI 0 Its best to do that. " 

an~ °th~a!~ ~il cc~:~ent and I would just like to COme back 

that the Plrobability of s~~e~~~ b:il~gt~li~:?~ v~~;loc~me to 
. enera VESSEY. No, I said it was fa I th . 
It was when I started this thing. r ower an what I th()uo'h( 

do~~\~~t':~~~te~:s~o~s £I:antify it? I do not want to pin 
General VESSEY I do' t ere any way to quantify that? 

pledge to myself 'that I ~as want to. start-I made that sort 
whether or not there were not gomg to start guessing 
of like to stick to t hat I peorle . or not, and I thmk I would 
what we have learned in eWou . lust say to you that based 
there were cases that lookedxi{k~"thg these II dhiscdrepancy cases, 
being alive. ey rea y a the best chance 

We have resolved man f th 
The CHAIRMAN So the y 0 °hse cases, and they are not 

. ones were you mad . d 
b~~ y~ur experience a!,d neutrality and not :v:n

JU 
gment 

was I' pon your commItment to the presumption that ~)b:t:~! a Ive, you approached this . 
somebody is alive, correct? saymg, we are going to 

re~de~h~~~ ~~~~;~s'a~~a1ing these statements, I said- I 
case. This is one tha~ would say, here IS a real discrepancy 

The CHAIRMAN. You were 'ted bo 
might find somebody alive ine~hl taut thhe possibility that 
mate question-_ a case or t at there was a legiti· 

General VESSEY. Certain ly I 't' the case. ,a egI Imate reason for investigating 
The CHAIRMAN. And t hose c 

!ri~~~ht there was the best oPpo~~it;ef:r ~~ ~nfinl:~~~~ 
General VESSEY. Yes--
The CHAIRMAN Based on . d cases-- . your JU gment, looking at all the 

General VESSEY Let me th I d ' d this was the best ~nd thO say that I not make the judgment, 
those cases and Is ' d IS was e least. best. What I did is I read 
ought to be investig:t.dthese are real dIscrepancy cases and they 

The CHAIRMAN. And each of those cases--
General VESSEY. I did not categor ize them as 1 2 3 4---
The CHAIRMAN. But in each of th ' h ' , 

you had the best shot-- ose cases were you thought 
General VESSEY . In many of those cases. 
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The CHAIRMAN. In many of those cases, you found, where you reo 
_ved them, they were resolved that the person had died? 

.(;eneral VESSEY. Right. 
The CHAIRMAN. And the remains have since been recovered? 
Genera l VESSEY. Well, not in all cases. The remains have not all 

l<18li recovered. 
The CHAIRMAN. But you made the judgment that they had died? 
General VESSEY. Our people have made the judgment that the 

JII!!On has died. 
The CHAIRMAN. General, is there any degree that you sense that 

~use of the sensitivities of this issue, because of the extraordi· 
pry gaps in information, et cetera, that there has been a walking 

u.s sort of attitude in the Defense Department that has reo 
. ed people from communicating or fully communicating and 

t has created more questions? 
General VESSEY. No, I do not think so. I would say to you, that 

'We are now 18 years from the end of the war and the people, the 
J)efense Department at that time had a great deal of sensitivity to 
the families and so forth. 

Now the people who are casualty officers now are long since reo 
moved from the war in Vietnam. I suspect that many of them did 
1IOt right in the war, and so when you hear-I wrote a little note 
when somebody talked about alleging why information was not 
then to the families, there are two things. 

One is that t he department does not want to give wrong informa· 
tion to the families, and that came out very much in the secre· 
~'s talks about the friendly fire issues. But I would also say that 
It 18 a long t ime since the war now and there have been great 
~y turn overs in casualty officers and so forth and what the de· 
partment needs to do is certainly have sensitivity training or some· 
thing for the people that deal with the families, recognizing that 
the issue has stayed with the family. That is their loved one and no 
ebanges have been made in that. 

He has been gone since the war and has stayed gone ever since 
the war and that issue still burns with that family. So what we 
IIeed to do is have the sensitivity in the bureaucratic and I would 
~YI even with the committee in dealing with this thing, is recog· 
IIlZing that. It is hard to do. 

The CHAIRMAN. I realize it is hard to do. I think perhaps there 
~ht to be a new commitment in the effort to try and deal, par· 
~SecarlY with t hose families that are most concerned, and I think 

. retary incidentally indicated that. 
~ thmk that in t he wake of the Stevens photo, there has been a 

~r effo~ to t ry to respond to that, but I think there are a lot of 
~~hes sttll out there that have questions that do not feel like 

•
--Y'

I 
have the full sense of their file or that people are there and 

val able. 
And it ,?ight be a good idea to kind of go back to square one here 

:fd Identtfy any or a ll families that might have that kind of ques· 
on, Iden~lfy the degree they feel they are outside of the loop, Rnd 
~ a revIew process that satisfies their questions. The committee 
lOire, I Can assure you, is hearing from those people and we are 

ng to to the department anyway and saying this 
or that and t rying to track it down because I 



100 

think that is one of the thO h . bring to closure. mgs t e commIttee can perhaps help 

CO~':::i~r;::~n~'fEY. ~~hi~ that is right and I think we heard that 
Id I rom e retary of Defense this morning and I 

wou a so say that giv~n the new openness of Vietnam or 'the 
parent new openness, tune will tell whether we actuall have ap­
openness, that the Secretary has devoted add't' I y new 
this problem. IlOna resources to 
f ItthiS being reorganized within the department to take advant 

~he de~:~~:.~nt':,"sr:~i~!O t1~~i~~;I~e~~:t!r g~~~t fPportunifitYd~~~ 
that they will do that. am con lent 

en~~:'o~~~~~~~ ~:o~~ ~e~~r:;:!~~' a;ee v~~r;~~~fu~~~ r~ift 
takmg the bme to be here this morning We will leave th y or 
~pe~hfor t~e submission of additional qu~stions in writing :nd~1~~ 
or e su mISSIOn of those answers that you wanted to t 

rebocord, reflecting the figures that Senator Reid and ot~~rs o~~~ 
aut. 

of W;;'t~~:e: I~~~i ~~u~d ~dcover. Let me just say the next round 
. te . ' ou request summanes of about a 10 

fr:'~he pent ~ the testimony .. The full statements will be placed 
we will r~~n~en: ~~~ta~02.'f5axlmlze the time for questioning and 

We stand in recess. . p.m. 
[Whereupon, at 1:35 p.m., the committee recessed for I h 

to reconvene th,s same day November 5 1991 t 2'15 ul nc eon, , • ,a . p.m. 

AFl'ERNOON SESSION 

The committee resumed at 2:15 p.m., in room SH-216, Hart 
llilnate Office Building, Hon. John F. Kerry (chairman of the com­
mittee) presiding. 
""l'be CHAIRMAN. The hearing will come to order. I am determined 
ibSt we try to run these hearings on normal people time and not 
~nate time, so we are going to start these things when we say 

are going to, and. we are going to try to mOve them along as 
'tiously as possible. 

. afternoon, we are continuing the first set of hearings of the 
iDA/POW Select Committee and we will move forward with testi­
jiimy from the administration. For those who are just either 
tIJning in or arriving or paying attention for the first time, through 
ibis afternoon we will hear from various administration officials 
~ have been personally and deeply involved in this issue over a 
~odoftime. 

Our witnesses are Mr. Duane Andrews, the Assistant Secretary 
Defense for Command, Control, Communications, and Intelli­

; Ken Quinn, Deputy Assistant Secretary of State for East 
. and Pacific Affairs; and the Chairman of the POW/ MIA 
teragency group, Mr. Carl Ford, the acting Assistant Secretary of 

ense for International Security Affairs together with Michael 
and George Christmas. And finally, Dennis Nagy, the acting 

r of the Defense Intelligence Agency accompanied by per­
el from the department. 

Now that is a lot for one afternoon. We are going to do the best 
can to move through this. 

~lK'8t, because I keep feeling it is very important for all to un­
~d, these are the baseline hearings. It is important for us to 

itlish what we are doing today, what the current standards are 
we apply today, how we are approaching this issue today, and 
to try to draw on people's assessments and judgments about 

~effo~ insomuch as they help shed light on the overall affair. 
t I. think that nobody should mistake this as being the final 
~ WIth respect to any of the inquiries that are being made in 
~.course of today. 
~ I would ask you, Mr. Andrews, if you would please, if you 

summarize, in 10 minutes or so, to the best of your ability =!en we can proceed into the question period, and to whatever 
lhit your statement is not reflected in that 10 minutes, we will 

your full statement in the record . 
.. ;rlank you for being with us. May I ask you if you would stand 

could swear you in please. . 
...... Dotruyou swear to tell the truth, the whole truth and nothing but 
"'"" th SO help you God? 
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Mr. ANDREWS. I do. 

STATEMENT OF HON. DUANE P. ANDREWS, ASSISTANT SECRE­
TARY OF DEFENSE, COMMAND, CONTROL, COMMUNICATIONS 
AND INTELLIGENCE, DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE ' 

Mr. ANDREWS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Senator Smith and Senator Grassley. 

As you requested in your letter of October 17, I am pleased to 
summarize the process and the key findings of Our inquiry into the 
Colonel Miller, Mike Peck's allegations of an impropriety in the 
POW I MIA resolution process. 

I am not formally part of that process, but I am responsible for 
the staff oversight of the Ilefense Intelligence Agency, and while I 
can address Our management inquiry, specifics concerning the de­
tails of POW I MIA policies, practices and procedures would best be 
directed at · members of the IAG and especially DIA and Carl Ford 
which you will heard from later this afternoon. 

Regarding the Peck matter, as Soon as Secretary Cheney learned 
of Colonel Peck's allegations, which was the day follOwing his de­
parture, he asked me to work with Mr. O'Donnell, the general 
couna<el of the Ilepartment of Ilefena<e, to look into Colonel Peck's complaints. 

Secretary Cheney wanted to know what was wrong and as you 
know, resolution of the issue of prisoners of war and missing in 
action is one of the highest priorities of the Secretary and if there 
were improprieties Or. management problems, the Secretary wanted 
them identified and "he wanted fIxes made. 

Mr. O'Donnell immediately met with Colonel Peck and Colonel 
Peck was · unable to provide him with any specifics that would flesh 
out or SUpport his Sweeping charges. 

Nevertheless, I a<et up 'a three person team consisting of Mr. Ron 
Knecht, my Special Assistant who is with me today; Col. Dick 
Mitchell of the U.s. Army from the staff of the Deputy Assistant 
Secretary of Ilefena<e for Intelligence; and Mr. Craig Alderman, the 
Ileputy Under Secretary of Ilefense for SecUrity Policy, and 
charged them to conduct an in-depth management inquiry to deter­
mine the signifIcant events that led to Colonel Peck's memoran. 
dum, the suba<equent actions taken by DIA management, and the 
substance of the various allegations contained in Colonel Peck's memorandum. 

The members of this management inquiry team have extensive 
managerial and intelligence experience, but are independent from 
the POW I MIA oversight and management structure. 

The inquiry team examined Colonel Peck's allegations and devel­
oped a plan and a list of questions designed to ascertain whether 
the allegations were suPPOrted by facts. They intervieWed partIcI­
pants in the POW I MIA resolution process, examined work reports, 
internal memoranda, mission, duty functions and case files, et cetera. 

The management inquiry in the Colonel Peck's allegations found 
the following circumstances: Lt. General Soyster, the DIrector of 
DIA at the time, selected Colonel Peck to head the special office for 
POW I MIA on the basis of his prior outstanding a<ervice record and 
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familiarity with the r<;gion! developed during three dis­
~ti!i~~ILwar-time tours of duty l~ V le;;a

Chief 
Special Office of 

itolo"'!:,. Peck !"",umedI9~O 13sl<:k~ber 1990: the senior leader­
in mld-July thai Colonel Peck was not effe<;tIvely 

t~IA rowp/Ml\~:i::~:~~~it~b~n'l~a~i~ho~~~~e~~d 
Colonel <:c_ a d bat record his SUpervISOrs at-

dOI~~~~~~~!~~mlhtary an com , . 
to help him adjust to the Job'

l 
d' Oper-

t of Army personne urmg 
on. the m%~me~t Storm led General Soyster to keep 

......... lles<ert Shield an esteh h he was not satisfying hIS cus­;"dIillll1lll4,1 Peck in place even oug 

9 G I Soyster instructed his staff to 
early Jan~ary 19 ~" e~er'Colonel Peck. General Soyster did 

another sUItable posIJlO!'al or ove just a case where we had a 
1IIIt view this as a preJu ICI . m

the 
'wrong job 

~ officer who had beenJ~m ter told Colon'el Peck that it w~ 
On Februa:y 8, c;end that ~~ had found him a good job more m

h .. not working ou an posed as Colonel Peck speaks Frenc 
~ with his skills. He pro h that he transfer him to a 
'iI'bd had trained ~th the Frenc army in Germany. Colonel Peck 
~ position WIth the French army the area As General Soys­
jIW that he did not wan~ to move r~m 0 ration' Ilea<ert Storm, he 
.... was fully involved WIth sUP

to
PO ~k fo~ job for Colonel Peck in J.!IItructed his staff to contmue 

:'l'! Washington, DC area. G I So ster's discussion with 
On February 12, 4 daY!J af;: ener:rs aYletter that contained 

Colonel Peck hand ted II s~io~s of impropriety in the con-

~ and unsubstantIa a ega tl G neral Soyster re­
of POW IMIA activities. tbse;}uif fli91 ~nd on March 28, 

him from his duties on arc II 'to his staff on the door of 
el Peck attached a letter h o~ farer-e letter with some personal office along with a copy of IS ear ler 

Jlf'erences blacked o~t. . uld not find facts that would ::'n1e management I~qUI~ team co. of a cover up or of the 
_rt Colonel Peck s van~ all~liatI~~s frustrate the resolution 
..upulation of the POW Ifall .0 the internal management of the 

- -oNi: if: ~M~U a:/~om: variability in the quality of 
analysis files and th<; an~yslS process. ted led me to conclude 

The obS<ervations the mqUIry te!J.m. reporigning an individual to 
the Director of DIA had edr;d I~ dequatelY understand the 

the special office that I no a . d ho held 
~e:~(l~US<ed in intelligence collection and analYSIS a!, . w artial 
Ie personal views that he was ~nable to remam Imp , 

at1tMlbulJ;e of an intelligence profeSSIOnal. d b t 
that it is clear that despite hi~ recor as a c'1,ma:d 

"",""c<, he was unable to function effectI~elYbm thlt~ tY~h~: ~lonel 
much agree with General Soyster s 0 s.erva IOn 

-~ ....... - jus!,~~mt!;;o':Ir~~ki~~df~h:~~~:;I~~i~ i~:t~tn:~ ~ri: 
~l;;~ml:~.:i that could be m~de In the pr"'j;efro:ethe special office, ~ to mtelhgence suppor 
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The new head of the DIA special office for POW/MIA, Sheetz, who you will hear from later today, has corrective m.tnage. . ment actions well underway to strengthen the internal ment of the analytic process and to clarify the processes used to interact with customers. 
We will continue to follow up and will take additional corrective actions when it will improve the resolution process. 
Mr. Chairman, I hope this has clarified the record of this inquiry for you. Resolution of the issue of prisoners of war and missing of action is a matter of the highest priority to the department and to our country. 
It is also a high personal priority for me. I served in Vietnam and had friends who were killed, were taken prisoner and are miss­ing. I want the issue resolve and I pledge my fullest cooperation with the committee. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Andrews follows:] 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF DUANE P. ANDREWS 

Good Morning Mr. Chairman, members of the Committee. As you requested in your letter of October 17, 1991, I am pleased to summarize the process and the key findings of our inquiry into Colonel Peck's allegations of improriety in the POW I MIA resolution process. 
As soon as Secretary Cheney learned of Colonel Peck's allegations, he asked me, as I am responsible for oversight of the Defense Inte1ligence Agency (DIA), to work with Mr. O'Donnell, the General Counsel of the Department of Defense, in looking into Colonel Peck's complaints. Mr. O'Donnell immediately met with Colonel Peck. Colonel Peck was unable to provide Mr. O'Donnell any specifics that would flesh out or support his sweeping charges. I then set up a three-person team consisting of Mr. Ron Knecht, my Special Assistant, Colonel Dick Mitchell, U.S. Army, from the staff of the Deputy Assistant Secretary of Defense for Intelligence, and Mr. Craig Alder­man, the Deputy Under Secretary of Defense for Security Policy, and charged them to conduct an in-depth management inquiry to determine the significant events that led to Colonel Peck's memorandum, the subsequent actions by DIA management, and the substance of the various allegations contained in Colonel Peck's memoran­dum. The members of this management inquiry team have extensive managerial and intelligence experience and are independent from the POW I MIA oversight and management structure. 

The inquiry team examined Colonel Peck's allegations and developed a plan and a list of questions designed to ascertain whether the allegations were supported by facts. They interviewed participants in the POW IMIA resolution process and exam­ined work reports, internal memoranda, mission and duty functions, and case files. The ma~age~ent inquiry in~ Colonel Peck's allegations was thorough and found the followmg circumstances. Lleutena!lt General Soyster, the Director of OIA, ~ lected Colonel Peck to head the Special Office for POW IMIA on the basis of hlS prior ou~tanding ~rv.ice ~ord and. his evident familiarity with the region, devel­oped durlOg three dlStmgulshed wartime toun> of duty in Vietnam. Colonel Peck as­sumed his position as Chief, Special Office for POW IMIA in mid.July 1990. By ()c­tober 1990, the senior leadership of the DIA was aware that Colonel 'Peck was not effectively managing the POW IMIA Office or providing quality intelligence suppor~. As Colonel Peck had been on the job only a short time and had an outstanding mib­tary and combat record, his supervisors attempted unsuccessfully to help him adjust to the job. The freeze on the movement of Army personnel during Operations Desert Shield and Desert Storm led General Soyster to keep Colonel Peck in place even though he was not satisfying his customers. . In early January 1991, General Soyster instructed his stafT to find another SUIta­ble position for Colonel Peck. General Soyster did not view this as a prejudicial move-just a case where a good officer had been put in the wrong job. On February 8, 1991, General Soyster told Colonel Peck that it was just not working out and that he had found him a good job more in line with his skills. He proposed, as Colonel Peck speaks French and had trained with the French Army, that he transfer him to a liaison position with the French Army in Germany. Colonel Peck said he did not want to move from the area. As General Soyster was fully involved with support to 
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he instructed his staff to continue to look for a job for Colo­

W'''h.:~~n D.C. apeak handed his superiors a letter that contained 

~~~:~~~~;~~;~;~~f~~t~~ec~~ of impropriety in the conduct of POW IM2IA7 reli.eved him from his duties on ~arch , 
attached a letter of farewell to hlS staff on 

along with a copy of his earlier letter with some personal refer-
out. _ . team could not find facts that would support Colonel management lll;quiry f the manipulation of the POW I MIA various allegations of B: cover up °The did find shortfalls in the mternal to frustrate the ~~on [rrow IMli and some vanability in the quahty ~~::::':I;~,~of the Special lce?r The observations the mquiry team re­r; files and the analYSIS ~roc~ f DlA had erred m assigning an indl-me to conclude ~ha~e °tec row I MIA that did not adequately under-

oroc .. sesth~!rf~~nten~:n~~ collection ~n~ an8~~ii andk~h~t~~~u~cc!} 
~~\li~~~~l that he was unable to remam Imps 18 -:-a rd a pn)f"5Si.m'~: I believe that It 15 clear that despite . hlS reco ~ was unable to function effecttvel:y in this ty,pe of ~"/ afh~ ;:t ,"",,"or's observation "Colonel Peck was Simply poor Y SUI or I General 

don" . - te 'dentified improvements that could be &~ Colonel Peck ~ ~e~:'atl~h pr~itlies and to request intellige.nce support -.de 10 the p_rocess Th new chief of the Special Office has corrective manag~ ftoaI the .Speclal Office. e to t ngthen the internal management of the analytJc ment aetto
d
ns we,ll ~fyndtehrwe ap~ used to interact with its customers. ~an toearl . . r ou .·f~Pe this has clarified the record of our lOqUlry lor y - _ 

Th k ery much Mr Secretary. We appre a:et;~t~:"~:'~nt. ~ c:~i~IY sets us' out 'on the road to clarify-
iDg it, if it does not do It enttrely. h t Senator Smith and I have I would like the record to show t a . I I Peck in an 
both left numerou~ telephot~e. mt<:ssao ~~s ~ti~~/b:fore the com­effort to contact hun m an IClpa In . 
mittee . t' 'th him Neither of us to date have succeeded in commumca mg 'r.lat indi­or in having him return those calls. Now whetdher or no~~. g I do h h - . t t of town or not aroun or some In, ~~~o!t an~ i J:no~uwant to. havde.mit resl:I\:; c~~~~~i~~o~i;:;,C:~J to the effect that we are haVIng I ICU Y 
ptting him ~o appelar. I ts to talk to Colonel Peck and clearly The committee c ear Y wan "11 If tely has to talk to him and if need be, the commIttee WI u Ima . b . d to do SO but I hope we can arrange that 188ue a Sll poena m or er 1 

without it. I 'fied hich is With respect to policy and documents tha~ ar~ c assl I w ified a key issue to us I have here a commumcatlOn, an unclass d ' CRC I" . Bangkok to Cornman er, communication from J ,lalS?n m . I t ead from this JCRC, Barber's Point, and what It says IS, e me r 
document The document date IS 317 /91: . . After ma~y discussions with members of the LNO staff, ~ find that ther~~~ !:~ clef'ined guidance with regards to classification of our reJX)rtmg. Tl~ere does. . s as to be any consistent classification authority and everyone has their own °rili~nonl to what should be classified and what should not. It appears to."]:e that' h'ch information which legitimately deserves to be c1a:osified is. an~ lOlorma lin ~ I in 
1rOu.ld or could identify our sources. The dact~a~n~rma:~~e~~ o~t;:~r~Fd: in the crowded situations with many observers an re a pas . I -fled with absence of any further guidance. I intend .to issue our re=-t~: ~h~chid~ntifY or !:I:~~!tlu~\~i~!~ :t~= a~~~ ~~~~ i:~~c!,~~t or if there is any clear-cut 
I\lidance. 
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Senator REID. Who was that to, Mr. Chairman? 
The CHAIRMAN. That is from the Joint Recovery Command in 

Bal)gkok to W":,,hington, to intelligence here, excuse me, to Bar. 
bel'S POInt, HI; It IS to the commander at Barber's Point, HI. 

And the response to that was as follows: 
Classification . of P.OW ~MI~ crash site, ~rave site reporting, per reference A, aU 

repo~ concernmg hve slghtmgs of AmerIcan personne l in Southeast Asia must be 
classified secret. To c1a~ify r~fer~nce A, live s~ghtings of A!l1erican personnel refers 
to repo~. concern~ wlth slg~tmgs of ~!I1encan~. caucaSian, black. mongoloid, et 
~etera, hvmg as prIsoners, detamees or h vmg relatIvely free at the time of the sight. 
mg. 

Now a report noting that an American has been killed or died is 
considered a live sighting report. Now, first of all , I guess, why was 
the polIcy changed? What was the reason for classifying things 
that people in the field feel don't need to be classified making 
them classified? ' 

Mr. ANDREWS. Mr. Chairman, I just became aware of this when 
you started reading it. Classification policy is a very complex 
matter and I wouldn't want to jump in to try to second guess the 
author of this particular message, without having an opportunity 
to look into it. 

I don't know the answer to your question . I would be happy to 
look into the matter and get back to you. We certainly have a 
polIcy In the department that we maintain Our materials at the 
lowest classification level possible, and we should not over-classify 
anything, and I would have to look into that matter, talk to the 
author and find out what the basis was. 

Now some of the witnesses this afternoon would probably be in a 
better position to answer those questions, but I will follow up. 

[Mr. Andrews response follows:] 
We have received rec~mmendations for changing the curren t classification policy 

from the ~fense Intelligence Agency and the aso Staff. We a re still a waiting rec­
ommendatIOns from JeRe on changes to the current classification policy as they 
have been absorbed. in supporting current field investigative actions. As mentioned 
during .the hearing, classifica tion policy is complex and we have to ensure adequate 
protection . of so:urces, provide gui.delines for evaluating the content of the reported 
d.ata, a~d Identify the means available for reporting data as a function of c1assifica* 
tIOn. Fmally, before we promulgate ~ new set of classification policy guidelines, we 
need to make sure that they can be Implemented in the field. We anticipate having 
a revised classification policy by the end of January 1992. 

The CHAIRMAN. Obviously, we would appreciate it. I mean can 
you see that this is the kind of thing that causes people to ' leap 
backward and say, what the hell is going on? Why? Isn't that a 
matter of Common sense? 

Mr. ANDREWS. Sometimes Common sense eludes us but I would 
agree, Mr. Chairman, that on its face it might seem like it was un­
necessary, but I think until we can look into the details and look at 
exactly why they felt, the particular author here felt that it waS 
needed to be classified, I think we should withhold judgment. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, obviously, I appreciate it. That is very im­
portant to us and it's going to be very important to this relation­
ship, to try to break through that, what I referred to as sort of the 
mumbo-jumbo of classification, I mean, look, there isn't a Senator 
here who isn't going to be sensitive to the question of protecting a 
legitimate source or something. 
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. n't be used to create a blanket policy that results in in­
It canot etting out or in reports somehow remaInIng In what 

"';1PB1;JO!'Peck ;eferred to as the dark hole or the black hole and I 

that is key d'l . DREws,'Mr, Chairman, common sense nee s t~ preval In 
AN things, and I hope we are able to work With the com-

convince you that we have g~ reason to claSSify 
we want to retain the classIficatIOn or we Will reduce 

~~~~~l~~q level or declassify it totally. . Do we now understand, based .on Secretary . Che-
this morning and on current polIcy, t~at the Intel­

ta we originally wrote to you, requestIng access to 
daat least to the committee, appropriately cleared staff an~ 

~~~~~~!be~"m~ ade available in unredacted and u.ncensored form . 
.. We worked hard with the comm.lttee staff to try 

exactly how to handle the most sensItive ?f our hold­
dell. lrnt"hi'er,efiles. I believe we have a good und~rstand~ng of wh:>t 
~Il be. Exactly what the. Secretary said thIS mornIng, we will 

our files to the committee. . 
ul:.ave to be particularly sensitive of those perishable sources 

.- thads that we have talked about. We have procedures where 
me Id redact certain copies that are brought over for genera} 

- Wb~t show the material that was redacted to key members 0 

#We,:;~i~~. going to withhold information that the committee 

~ °CHV;::~::~N Do you personally, let me just tak.e a mo~ent of 
., own time, but do you personally review all the lIve SightIng re-

jIIII~? ANDREWS. No, sir. As I said at the beginnin~, I am not in . the 
' dliI!Ina!' resolution process. I work intelligence p?hcy and ove,:,nght 

intelligence agencies. We tried to streamlIne our activIties ~ 
depalctulen,t, based on the priorities set by the Secretary, to. 
to not have too many people in the loop that caused confUSIOn 
contribute to the problems that you have alluded to or diS-

r"~!d here today. "f . th de Ford today is the focal point for these activi les In e.-

l:' i~Er!Fo~an~~d~~e~v~e~n~thOUgh I am an Assistant Secretary for C3I, Inf-we would defer to him to handle the now 0 
from committees into the DINs POW I MIA office. 

to make that as streamlined as possible. So I do not get 
in the resolution of cases. We have looked a t the files as 

a management inquiry. We looked at a select set of files, we 
to sample to determine the quahty and determIne wha!, .try 

get at the bottom of the questions that Colonel Peck was ~alsIng. 
And we made judgments on that, but that IS the extent of It.. . 
The CHAIRMAN. How many years have you been Involved In In-

~ence analysis and gathering? . 
Mr. ANDREWS. Well, intelligence, one way or the other, 23 years, 

IIltelligence analysis, probably only a few of those 23 years. 
The CHAIRMAN. In the course of any of those years, have you 

.... seen a document or come acroSS evidence personally that 
""~Id lead you to believe som<;body was alive and beIng held 
'lIlainst their will in Southeast Asia? 
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Mr. ANDREWS. I saw many documents at the time that would 
lead me to believe that someone was alive. 

The CHAIRMAN. What period of time was that? 
Mr. ANDREWS. This was during the war and in the period imme­

diately after the war and up to the release of the prisoners. I 
haven't seen anything recently that would, I would say, point to 
someone, other than the cases that you have talked about, that I 
believe would document that we have someone that we can POint 
to, that we need to go in and extract. I just haven't seen that. 

The CHAIRMAN. After Operation Homecoming, and with the con. 
clusion in January 1973, of the formal involvement, did you have 
any reason to believe that somebody was still alive in Southeast 
Asia that was not accounted for? 

Mr. ANDREWS. I wasn't in the POW business at the time and I 
had no reason to believe that anybody was unaccounted for at that 
time or was alive at that time. 

The CHAIRMAN. Or subsequently. You have never seen any docu­
ments subsequent to 1973, in your role in intelligence that would 
indicate that to you? 

Mr. ANDREWS. In my role, no, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Senator Smith. 
Senator SMITH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. On July 5, I wrote a 

letter to you, Mr. Andrews, expressing some concerns that I had 
with the information on the Peck resignation, and you did respond 
to those inquiries that I made very promptly. And I do appreciate that. 

Let me get that On the record that there was a prompt response, 
and it was within 2 weeks. I am not an expert On intelligence, to 
say the least, and just a question in terms of the process here, a little bit. 

Do we have, in your estimation, what is called an all-source col­
lection plan, right now, on POW IMIA matters? In other words, op­
timizing all collection assets at your disposal? DOD, national, from 
an intelligence aspect, in other words, from an intelligence aspect, 
is it treated as the highest priority? 

Mr. ANDREWS. I think for intelligence, my impression based upon 
what I have been shown is that it is treated as one of the highest 
priorities in the collection of intelligence. I would have to defer, to 
get the specifics of the current collection plan to the head of the 
POW office or to the acting director of DIA testifying later today. They can shed more light. 

But clearly, with my experience in resource management of in­
telligence resources, I see the tasking that we have out there, and 
this is clearly, with all of OUr various types of intelligence, this is 
clearly one of the highest priorities. 

Senator SMITH. But there are categories, as I understand it. Cate­
gory 5, Category 3, Category 1. It is my understanding that this is 
Category 3. Is that correct? 

Mr. ANDREWS. I cannot confirm that, Senator. 
Senator SMITH. Who can confirm that? 
Mr. ANDREWS. The Director of the DIA and the head of the office 

should be able to. 
[Classified material provided to the committee.] 
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H In the communication that you had with me this ,.,~~:_~S~M;;IT.di~·li Peck's allegations, you did indicate to me that 
"";ile!gal;iolns were severe but that you did not find andY etvldek'cd 
• 'd Sec ta Cheney as I understan I, as e the were vah. re ry I' ' . . t this And you did, !Y. ted you to do a forma mqUIry In o. h' 

or dir~ ted to;"e Was the answer to this inquiry, was t IS a 
mdlca to the' Secretary of Defense? d 
response N . As I communicated to you, we complete 

r~~~~ the findings to the Secretary orally. b t 
P ad uate for his purposes. We went a ou 

. that .was eq t the fixes that were identified. So we 
of trymg to Imtopletmento fix those management actions and ur attention ry . 
o roblems that we felt needed attentIOn.. r 

p I will not question you on the veraclt~ of you 
it 'ust seems to me very difficult to belIeve that 

of the ~agnitude of the charges that d'ere mt:~:s~:~ 
and some later pubhc testimony an prlva Sec e-
P k that the response to an InqUiry from the. r 

~D::i~~,~ec , Id not be put in writing, that It would Simply 
)f . wouSo ta d n that statement, that It was an 
oral briefing. SecYOUta

S 
nf De° 'ense and there was absolutely Ii b,rie,fing to the re ry 0 " 

~~~~~~~~;Wril~~rutelY. I frequently get tasked by tdhe Sec!de-
-:;; .. d' to look into matters an provl e ~. as one o~ his senI?d

r 
ahY'so'!po'rts And this was one of those IIIIii information, proY! e 1m r . 

.... In ur ress release after the inquiry, I guess 
Senator SMITH.. yo P 'ded the written communique to me, 

-'!lIlt around tted
he 

taslmsa
e yy?~gP~h;:'e was no evidence to support Col 10-

,. were quo ,. llegatIons as un-

,~Pec~~k~'~Sit, a~~~a:~~~"h~~e~t o[h~~~es c~~i'd':,'"~ ~rio~tiz:/~~ a~~t 
:'! ' that his work was often Sidetracked Yk P- . ects di-

. . l? use his term, a ylett';,"~e °tf ~h=~~~id~°iaSking.s 
by mdlvlduals outside of D A. ~ I 'ntelligence commUnI-

formal. They did not follow tnt r ma U:rs a lot of people di­
but essentially he had a 0 °I m as der~tand it one of the him to do things That was, as un , . 

that Peck ~ade. Now are you saying there IS no va-

to those charges at all? . I bel' e those are true, 
ANDREWS. Not at all, SIr. In fact, t ;:,vallegations of im-

said. The context of that statemen w id As 
'-~iety. In the next paragraph of that new~ release, we sCoI' el 

when any thoughtful officer exammes an "'hue, th o~ 
some helpful suggestions on ways to strengt en e s 

-:--:=--.•••. -~. And I am leaving a couple of words out. . fi f 
will read the whole thi~g: str,:,ngthen tt Spef.'~~?fpOW/ !'.!:~nel'" of War and Missing m ActIOn. Mem rs 0 to 

Interagency groups should use a more form.al process lish~ 
.... support from the office, and a procedure Will be esta~ ._ 
.. decide the priority of competing requests for POW IMIA Intelh 
IIrace information. . th t M'k 

C1earl that item was one of the prImary concerns a . I e 
a...:;- h Yd' W eed with that concern and implemented actions ~a. eagr 

ClOt 'ect it. 


